

**Document Version** 

#### Accepted versión

This version of the article has been accepted for publication, after peer review (when applicable) and is subject to Springer Nature's <u>AM terms of use</u>, but is not the Version of Record and does not reflect post-acceptance improvements, or any corrections. The Version of Record is available online at: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s10714-024-03307-8">https://doi.org/10.1007/s10714-024-03307-8</a>

#### Citation for published version:

Monjo, R., Rodríguez-Abella, Á. & Campoamor-Stursberg, R. From colored gravity to electromagnetism. Gen Relativ Gravit 56, 117 (2024). https://doi.org/10.1007/s10714-024-03307-8

#### **General rights**

This manuscript version is made available under the CC-BY-NC-ND 4.0 licence (https://web.upcomillas.es/webcorporativo/RegulacionRepositorioInstitucionalComillas.pdf).

#### Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact Universidad Pontificia Comillas providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim

# From colored gravity to electromagnetism

Robert Monjo $^{1,2*}$ , Álvaro Rodríguez-Abella<sup>3</sup> and Rutwig Campoamor-Stursberg<sup>4</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Mathematics, Saint Louis University. Manresa Hall, Calle Max Aub, 5, E-28003 Madrid, Spain .

<sup>2</sup>Department of Algebra, Geometry and Topology, Complutense University of Madrid, Plaza de Ciencias 3, E-28040 Madrid, Spain. <sup>3</sup>UCLA Department of Electrical and Computer Engineering, Los Angeles, CA 90095, USA.

<sup>4</sup>Instituto de Matemática Interdisciplinar (IMI), Complutense University of Madrid, Plaza de Ciencias 3, E-28040 Madrid, Spain .

Contributing authors: robert.monjo@slu.edu / rmonjo@ucm.es; rodriguezabella@g.ucla.edu; rutwig@ucm.es;

#### Abstract

The gauge formalism in telepalallel gravity provides an interesting viewpoint to describe interactions according to an anholonomic observer's tetrad basis. Without going into assessing the complete viability of quantization in an early stage, this paper explores classical gravity within the framework of a classicalto-quantum bridge between the SU(1,3) Yang-Mills gauge formalism and the gauge-like treatment of teleparallel gravity. Specifically, the perturbed spacetime algebra with Weitzenböck connection can be assimilated to a local complexification based on the SU(1,3) Yang-Mills theory, what we call hypercolor or, simply, color. The formulation of the hypercolor dynamics is build by a translational gauge, as in the teleparallel gravities. In particular, this work analyses small perturbations of a metric decomposition related to the Wilson line and the Kaluza-Klein metric, but obtaining electrodynamics in four dimensions. The spacetime coordinates are now matrices that represent elements of the  $\mathfrak{su}(1,3)$ algebra. To make compatible the formulation of a colored gravity with the Lorentz force and the Maxwell equations, it is enough to define every energy potential origin as 0 in the event horizon instead of the classic zero potential at infinity. Under the colored gravity framework, standard electromagnetism can be obtained as a particular abelian case.

 ${\bf Keywords:} \ {\bf Teleparallel} \ {\bf gravity,} \ {\bf Weitzenb\"{o}ck} \ {\bf connection,} \ {\bf Yang-Mills} \ {\bf theory}$ 

# Contents

1	Intr	roduction	3			
	1.1	Motivation	3			
	1.2	SU(1, p) Yang-Mills field equations	5			
	1.3	Affine, Cartan and Lorentz connections	7			
	1.4	Teleparallel gauge-like theories	9			
	1.5	Spacetime algebra	11			
	1.6	Complexified Minkowskian spacetime	12			
2	Colored gravity 13					
	2.1	Complexified Lorentzian metric	13			
	2.2	Classical-to-quantum bridge	14			
	2.3	Perturbed spinor frames	15			
	2.4	Colored spacetime algebra for spinors	17			
	2.5	Colored metric	18			
	2.6	Double-copy gauge potential	19			
	2.7	Colored covariant derivative	21			
	2.8	Colored Gravity Lagrangian density	22			
3	Elec	ctromagnetic limit and beyond	24			
	3.1	Torsion-free components	24			
	3.2	Physical prescription	25			
	3.3	Lorentz force and Maxwell equations	27			
	3.4	First-order Lagrangian density	28			
	3.5	Charge-energy and source-gravity relationships	28			
4	Cor	aclusions	30			
A	Line	earized gravity and gravitomagnetism	32			
	A.1	Linearised gravity for point particles	32			
		Linearized gravitomagnetism	34			
$\mathbf{B}$	Sec	ond-order of point Lorentz force	36			

# 1 Introduction

#### 1.1 Motivation

Geometrization is an exploration to extend the success of General Relativity (GR), involving geodesics of pseudo-Riemannian metrics, to other aspects of the nature. The geometrization of classical physics was a central axis of Wheeler [1, 2], who stated that "classical physics can be described in terms of curved empty space, and nothing more". Wheeler introduced the notion of geons, gravitational wave packets confined to a compact region of spacetime and held together by the gravitational attraction of the (gravitational) field energy of the wave itself. Wheeler was intrigued by the possibility that geons could affect the test particles much like a massive object. This idea aimed to point the way to unify electrodynamics and general relativity. Aligned with this, it was deliberate the title of the Einstein's work "On the electrodynamics of moving bodies", and his later attempt to unify gravity and electromagmetism, also referred to as absolute (tele)parallelism or teleparallel gravity [3-6]. Since he stated that "the gravitational field can be found only through the discovery of a logically simple mathematical condition," Einstein tirelessly attempted the formulation of a unified field theory for more than 30 years [7], employing the same methods (see for instance the papers compiled in [8]).

As is well known, GR produces gravitomagnetic effects and Maxwell's equations similar to classical electromagnetism [9–12]. The awesome similitude between the primarily-observed natural force (Newtonian gravity) and the later Coulomb electrostatics guided several physicists for centuries to explore an early unification. As unifications require, gravity is the last one missing to be satisfactorily quantified, in spite of the remarkable contributions of (special and general) Relativity to Quantum Electrodynamics, such as the reference-frame (Lorentz) transformations, the Dirac spinor, and the Teleparallel Gravities [13–15]. The Kaluza–Klein theory [16] has been proposed as a candidate for a purely classical extension of General Relativity to ( $\mathbb{R}^{1,4}, \widetilde{g}$ ), with metric  $\widetilde{g}$ , generalizing ( $\mathbb{R}^{1,3}, g$ ) as follows:

$$\widetilde{g}_{\mu\nu} \equiv g_{\mu\nu} + \phi^2 A_{\mu} A_{\nu}, \qquad \widetilde{g}_{5\nu} \equiv \widetilde{g}_{\nu5} \equiv \phi^2 A_{\nu}, \qquad \widetilde{g}_{55} \equiv \phi^2,$$
 (1)

where  $A^{\mu}$  is the electromagnetic vector field,  $\phi$  is a scalar field such that  $\Box \phi = \frac{1}{4}\phi^3 F^{\alpha\beta} F_{\alpha\beta}$ ,  $F_{\alpha\beta} := \partial_{\alpha} A_{\beta} - \partial_{\beta} A_{\alpha}$  and  $\Box$  is the d'Alembert operator. The main achievement of the theory was to deduce, in a natural way, the free-field Maxwell equations and the electromagnetic stress-energy tensor to curve the spacetime. However, the gradient of  $\phi$  leads to a dominant fifth component of the velocity, in contradiction to experience.

If the particle quotient q/m between charge q and mass m is incorporated into the Kaluza–Klein metric, it can explain some quantum effects, such as the Aharanov–Bohm effect and the London equation (see, for instance, [17]). This effect consists of the modification of the matter wave,  $\exp(ik_{\mu}dx^{\mu})$ , of a charged particle according to the Lagrangian  $\exp(iqA_{\mu}dx^{\mu})$ , where  $k_{\mu}$  is the wave number and  $A_{\mu}$  is the external electric potential.

The extra dimension of Kaluza–Klein theory was assimilated to the Lie group U(1) used in the gauge formalism of electromagnetism [18]. A more general SU(n) gauge theory was proposed by Yang–Mills (1954), and successfully implemented in the case of SU(2)×U(1) for Electroweak Dynamics and SU(3) for Quantum Chromodynamics. Currently, it is widely used in coupled gravity theories [19, 20] and integrated within the double-copy or the squared gauge theories [21–26]. These are supergravities based on the original idea of Kaluza–Klein, that is,  $g \sim A \otimes A$ , where A is a gauge potential (geometrically, a connection on either a vector bundle or a principal bundle), now linked to a color-kinematic duality. For instance, the Kerr–Schild–Kunndt metrics contain a classic double copy of a Yang–Mills gauge field, which leads to a Einstein–Yang–Mills system [21, 27].

In this context, M-Theory was for a certain time the most promising theory, but the extra dimensions (not yet observed) and the few proposed experiments make it difficult to test. Nevertheless, it uses an interesting property of the spacetime Lagrangian density for D-branes, firstly proposed by Born–Infeld for electrodynamics,

$$\mathscr{L} \sim \alpha^{-2} \left( \sqrt{-\det(g_{\mu\nu} + \alpha F_{\mu\nu})} - \sqrt{-\det(g_{\mu\nu})} \right) \xrightarrow{\alpha \to 0} \frac{1}{4} F_{\mu\nu} F^{\mu\nu}, \qquad (2)$$

where  $F_{\mu\nu}$  is the Faraday tensor or another field-strength curvature 2-form, while  $\alpha$  is related to the tension of a string, D-brane or another quantity such as a *dilaton* coupling factor [28, 29]. Moreover, this idea was used in Cosmology within the known as Eddington-inspired Born–Infeld gravity, which uses the symmetric part of the Ricci tensor,  $R_{\mu\nu}$ , instead of the field-strength,  $F_{\mu\nu}$  [30].

In contrast to String theories, Loop Quantum Gravity (LQG) uses only 4-dimensional manifolds M, however, taking into account the Wick-rotated (i.e. complex) spacetime. The LQG field states are invariant under the kinematical symmetry group  $SU(2) \times Diff(M)$  of connection dynamics, that is, the semidirect product of the local SU(2) gauge transformations and the diffeomorphisms of M [31].

Maxwell-type behavior was also found from the geometric structure developed by Itin [32], who constructed a coframe-based family of linear connections with six additional degrees of freedom that include both the Levi-Civita and the Weitzenböck connections as special limiting cases. For its dynamical propagation, it is necessary to satisfy a system of two first-order differential equations that coincides to the vacuum Maxwell system on a flat manifold.

As a guiding principle of most theories, coupled Einstein–Maxwell equations are based on the assumption that the electromagnetic energy modifies the spacetime in accordance with the equivalence principle or following the geometrization of the interactions [33, 34]. GR states that the gravitational mass (energy) exactly equals in magnitude the inertial mass (energy); however, this may not be the case for all of the interactions.

In this paper, we assume as a principle that all energy types contribute to a perturbation of the metric, hence reinforcing that all interactions are due to the metric. Gravity has no stress-energy tensor, but locally it is possible to define a work (energy) given by the gravity potential, which is transformed into kinetic energy. Both depend on the reference system and therefore are important actors in GR. The key idea is to

define an adequate energy origin to perturb the metric. As a consequence, the interaction energy (mass) may be different from the inertial energy (mass). However, the present work does not aim to stablish a "theory of everything" but it explores the link between teleparallel gravity and the SU(1,3) gauge theory under the above ideas. This step is probably necessary to better understand further developments in the direction of quantum gravity.

The following paragraphs are devoted to reviewing the necessary material and notation used in this work (especially referred to the spacetime algebra and the spin connection), as well as to recall some fundamental concepts of the Yang-Mills theory. Sections 2 and 3 are devoted to the development of perturbations in the spin connection and in the spacetime algebra, respectively, focusing also on the macroscopic effects to reproduce the Maxwell equations and the Lorentz force. The final section summarizes the results and conclusions obtained. Unless otherwise stated, we use natural units (c  $\equiv 1 \equiv \hbar$ ).

#### 1.2 SU(1, p) Yang-Mills field equations

A complex hyperbolic space  $\mathbb{CH}^p$ , also noted as  $\mathbb{H}^p_{\mathbb{C}}$ , is a Kähler manifold [35, 36], characterized by three mutually compatible structures: a complex structure, a Riemannian structure, and a symplectic structure. An important feature of  $\mathbb{CH}^p$  is that they are symmetric spaces associated with pseudo-unitary groups  $\mathrm{SU}(1,p)$ , employed in modern quantum field theories. For instance, let *correlators* or Green's *correlation functions* be defined as vacuum expectation values of time-ordered products of quantum field operators. Lambert *et al.* [37, 38] showed that  $\mathrm{SU}(1,3)$  conformal symmetry exhibits a rich structure, compared to conventional correlators in Lorentzian conformal field theories, and that they solve the Ward-Takahashi identities for general N-point correlation functions (see, for instance, [39]).

Furthermore, Lipstein and Orchard [40] found a reduction of 6d quantum gravity to a 5d Lagrangian theory with  $SU(1,3) \times U(1)$  spacetime symmetry, linked to the Poincaré algebra [38]. This idea is related to the Huang [41] proposal for the unification of the gravitational and SU(1,3) gauge fields, under the framework of a complex connection.

As for the special unitary groups  $\mathrm{SU}(n)$  with n=1+p, gauge symmetries of  $\mathrm{SU}(1,p)$  lead to Yang–Mills theories [19, 37, 38]. A parallel can be drawn between chromodynamics, which uses  $\mathrm{SU}(3)$  as a structure group, and the present work that uses  $\mathrm{SU}(1,3)$  as a structure group. For this reason, color will be used for gauge fields in  $\mathrm{SU}(1,3)$ . The Yang–Mills developments are based on a gauge potential field  $A \in \Omega^1(P,\mathfrak{su}(1,p))$  that, geometrically, corresponds to a connection 1-form on a given  $principal\ \mathrm{SU}(1,p)$ -bundle,  $P\to M$ , with  $(M,\mathbf{g})$  being a Lorentzian manifold. Equivalently, gauge theories can be formulated on vector bundles. Let  $\{\lambda_I\}_{I=1}^{n^2-1}$  be the (hyper)color generators, i.e., the generators of a representation of  $\mathfrak{su}(1,p)$ . The structure constants  $f_{IJ}^K$  encode the Lie algebra structure of  $\mathfrak{su}(1,p)$ :  $[\lambda_I,\lambda_J]=if_{IJ}^K\lambda_K$ .

Gauge transformations are defined by introducing a phase  $\varphi(x) = \lambda_I \varphi^I(x)$ ,  $x \in M$  to any physical wave  $\Psi(x)$ , that is,

$$\Psi(x) \mapsto \hat{\Psi}(x) = \exp(i\varphi(x))\Psi(x).$$
 (3)

The invariance of physical measures of  $\Psi(x)$  leads to a gauge covariant derivative,  $\nabla_{\mu}$ , which satisfies the (gauge) transformation  $\nabla_{\mu}\Psi(x) \mapsto \widehat{(\nabla_{\mu}\Psi)}(x) = \exp(\mathrm{i}\varphi(x))\nabla_{\mu}\Psi(x)$ . Assuming that  $(M,\eta)$  is the (flat) Minkowski spacetime and writing locally  $A(x) = A_{\mu}(x)dx^{\mu}$ ,  $x \in M$ , the gauge covariant derivative is given by the following matrix operator,

$$\nabla_{\mu} = \mathbf{1}\partial_{\mu} - iq\lambda_{I}A_{\mu}^{I} = \mathbf{1}\partial_{\mu} - iqA_{\mu},\tag{4}$$

where  $A_{\mu} = \lambda_I A_{\mu}^I$ , **1** is the identity matrix (matching the size of the algebra generators) and q is a coupling constant. The transformation of the gauge potential is given by

$$A_{\mu}(x) \mapsto \hat{A}_{\mu}(x) = U(x)A_{\mu}(x)U(x)^{\dagger} - iq^{-1}(\partial_{\mu}U(x))U(x)^{\dagger}, \tag{5}$$

where  $U(x) = \exp(i\lambda_I \varphi^I(x))$  and the subscript † denotes the Hermitian adjoint. Up to first order, the previous expression reads

$$A_{\mu}(x) \mapsto \hat{A}_{\mu}(x) = A_{\mu}(x) - i[\lambda_J, \lambda_K] A_{\mu}^J(x) \varphi^K(x) + q^{-1} \lambda_I \partial_{\mu} \varphi^I(x). \tag{6}$$

The strength of the field is geometrically the curvature of the gauge field, that is, the 2-form  $\mathscr{F}=dA+A\wedge A\in\Omega^2(P,\mathfrak{su}(1,p))$ . This curvature is a basic form of the adjoint type, which enables us to regard it as a form in the base space M, with values on the adjoint bundle,  $\tilde{\mathfrak{su}}(1,p)=(P\times\mathfrak{su}(1,p))/\mathrm{SU}(1,p)$ . It is given locally by the commutation of the covariant derivative

$$\mathscr{F}_{\mu\nu} := iq^{-1}[\nabla_{\mu}, \nabla_{\nu}] := \lambda_{I} \mathscr{F}_{\mu\nu}^{I} = \lambda_{I} \left( \partial_{\mu} A_{\nu}^{I} - \partial_{\nu} A_{\mu}^{I} - q f_{JK}^{I} A_{\mu}^{J} A_{\nu}^{K} \right). \tag{7}$$

As the relation  $[\nabla_{\alpha}, \mathscr{F}^{I}_{\nu\rho}] = \nabla_{\alpha}\mathscr{F}^{I}_{\nu\rho}$  holds, the Bianchi identity (Eq. 8) and the Jacobi identity (Eq. 9) are equivalent.

$$(\nabla_{\mu}\mathscr{F}_{\nu\rho})^{I} + (\nabla_{\rho}\mathscr{F}_{\mu\nu})^{I} + (\nabla_{\nu}\mathscr{F}_{\rho\mu})^{I} = 0, \tag{8}$$

$$[\nabla_{\mu}, [\nabla_{\nu}, \nabla_{\rho}]] + [\nabla_{\rho}, [\nabla_{\mu}, \nabla_{\nu}]] + [\nabla_{\nu}, [\nabla_{\rho}, \nabla_{\mu}]] = 0.$$

$$(9)$$

Defining the dual strength as  $\tilde{\mathscr{F}}^{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2} \varepsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \mathscr{F}_{\rho\sigma}$ , where  $\varepsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$  is the Levi-Civita tensor, the Bianchi identity reads  $\nabla_{\rho} \tilde{\mathscr{F}}^{\mu\nu} = 0$ .

The gauge potential field has the property of being self-interacting and the equations of motion are semi-linear. This means that one can manage this theory only by perturbing with small nonlinearities.

In a four-dimensional manifold, by denoting  $g = \det(\mathbf{g})$ , the Lagrangian density without sources reads

$$\mathscr{L}_{\mathscr{F}} = -\frac{1}{2}\sqrt{-g}\,Tr(\mathscr{F}^2) = -\frac{1}{4}\sqrt{-g}\,\tilde{\mathscr{F}}^{\mu\nu}\mathscr{F}_{\mu\nu}.\tag{10}$$

Similarly, if we consider N spinor sources  $\Psi = \{\Psi_k\}_{k=1}^N$  of energy  $\{m_k\}_{k=1}^N$ , it incorporates an additional term and no null equations of motion

$$\mathscr{L}_{\mathscr{F}+\Psi} = \sqrt{-g} \left( -\frac{1}{4} \tilde{\mathscr{F}}^{\mu\nu} \mathscr{F}_{\mu\nu} + \bar{\Psi}^k \left( i \gamma^{\mu} \nabla_{\mu} - m_k \right) \Psi_k \right) \tag{11}$$

where  $\bar{\Psi}^k := \gamma^0 \Psi_k^{\dagger}$  and  $\{\gamma^{\mu}\}_{\mu}$  are the gamma matrices. The corresponding field equations are

$$\nabla_{\mu}\tilde{\mathscr{F}}^{\mu\nu} = J^{\nu},\tag{12}$$

where  $J^{\nu} := \lambda_I J_I^{\nu}$  are the currents, with  $J_I^{\nu} = q \bar{\Psi}^k \gamma^{\nu} \lambda_I \Psi_k$ , which is equivariant under gauge transformations and satisfies the continuity equation  $\nabla_{\mu} J_I^{\mu} = 0$ .

#### 1.3 Affine, Cartan and Lorentz connections

Some preliminaries are required to recall the notation used in modern relativity, especially in *Lorentz connections* and *teleparallel gravities* [42–45]. Let  $(M, \mathbf{g})$  be a 4-dimensional Lorentzian manifold. **Greek index labels** are used to denote a (general) reference frame, that is, a coordinate system on M:  $\{x^{\mu}\}_{\mu\in\{0,1,2,3\}}$ . The associated partial derivatives, which form a basis of local sections of TM, are denoted by  $\{\partial_{\mu}\}_{\mu}$ , and the corresponding dual basis of the cotangent bundle is denoted by  $\{dx^{\mu}\}_{\mu}$ .

An observer is given by a tetrad frame, which is a (local) orthonormal parallelization of M:  $\{e_a\}_{a\in\{0,1,2,3\}}=\{e_0,e_1,e_2,e_3\}$ . Note that we use **Latin index labels** for the tetrad frame. The tetrad components define a vierbein matrix,  $(e^\mu_a)_{a,\mu\in\{0,1,2,3\}}$ , where  $e_a=e^\mu_a\partial_\mu$  for  $a\in\{0,1,2,3\}$ . Analogously, the dual basis is known as the cotetrad frame,  $\{e^a=e_\mu^a dx^\mu\}_a$ , with the dual relationship given by  $e^a(e_b)=e_\mu^a e^\mu_b=\delta^b_b$ . The Lorentzian and Minkowski metrics are denoted by  $\mathbf{g}=g_{\mu\nu}dx^\mu dx^\nu$  and  $\eta=\eta_{\mu\nu}dx^\mu dx^\nu\equiv diag(1,-1,-1,-1)$ , respectively. Hence, the changes of the indexes are given by  $e_\mu^a=g_{\mu\nu}\eta^{ab}e^\nu_b$  for  $a,\mu\in\{0,1,2,3\}$ , since  $\eta_{ab}=\mathbf{g}\,(e_a,e_b)=e_a\cdot e_b$  by definition [5].

Remark 1 (Anholonomic observer frame). A natural question is whether the tetrad frame can be regarded as the basis of partial derivatives associated to a certain reference frame. That is to say, if there exists a coordinate chart  $\{x^a\}_{a\in\{0,1,2,3\}}$  such that  $e_a=\partial_a$  for all  $a\in\{0,1,2,3\}$  (whenever both vectors are defined). This can only be achieved if the Lorentzian manifold  $(M,\mathbf{g})$  is flat. In such a case, the frame  $\{x^a\}_a$  is called an anholonomic observer, whereas the general frame  $\{x^\mu\}_\mu$  is called a holonomic observer, and the vierbein matrix is given by  $(e^\mu_a=\partial x^\mu/\partial x^a)_{a,\mu\in\{0,1,2,3\}}$ .

The commutation relations of the derivatives in arbitrary coordinates are zero,  $[\partial_{\mu}, \partial_{\nu}] = 0$ , but tetrads  $e_a := e^{\mu}_{\ a} \partial_{\mu}$  may present non-zero commutation relations:

$$[e_a, e_b] = e^{\mu}_{\ a} e^{\nu}_{\ b} (\partial_{\mu} e^{\ c}_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu} e^{\ c}_{\mu}) e_c := \mathfrak{f}^c_{\ ab} e_c, \tag{13}$$

where the  $\mathfrak{f}^c{}_{ab}$  are known as the anholonomic coefficients. If dynamical constraints are not originated from coordinates (so called holonomic constraints), the system is called nonholonomic. A typical example of nonholonomic system is a disc rolling on a surface without slipping, since the new position of every specific point of the disc depends on the path taken, instead of the coordinates of the disc center.

The coordinate interval, which does not depend on the reference chosen, is given by  $\mathbf{d}\tau := \partial_{\mu}dx^{\mu} = e_a e^a \in TM \otimes T^*M$ . Similarly, the invariant distance, that is, the proper time,  $d\tau$ , is found according to

$$d\tau^2 := \mathbf{d}\boldsymbol{\tau} \cdot \mathbf{d}\boldsymbol{\tau} = (\partial_{\mu} \cdot \partial_{\nu}) dx^{\mu} dx^{\nu} = g_{\mu\nu} dx^{\mu} dx^{\nu} = g_{\mu\nu} e^{\mu}_{\ a} e^{\nu}_{\ b} e^{a} e^{b}$$

$$= (e_a \cdot e_b)e^a e^b = \eta_{ab}e^a e^b = \eta_{ab}e^a_{\mu}e^b_{\nu}dx^{\mu}dx^{\nu}.$$

Observe that, in the previous expression, the metric is applied only to the first factor of the tensor product.

**Definition 1** (Affine connection). Let M be a smooth manifold and  $V \to M$  be a vector bundle. An affine connection (or covariant derivative) on  $V \to M$  is a map  $D: \mathfrak{X}(M) \times \Gamma(V) \to \Gamma(V)$  denoted as  $D_u \sigma$  for  $u \in \mathfrak{X}(M)$  and  $\sigma \in \Gamma(V)$ , where  $\mathfrak{X}(M)$  is the family of vector fields on M and  $\Gamma(V)$  is the family of sections of  $V \to M$ , such that (a) it is tensorial over M, i.e.,  $D_{fu+v}\sigma = fD_u\sigma + D_v\sigma$ , (b) it is linear over V, i.e.,  $D_u(\sigma + \tau) = D_u\sigma + D_u\tau$ , and (c) it satisfies the Leibniz rule, i.e.,  $D_u(f\sigma) = u(f)\sigma + fD_u\sigma$ , for all  $f \in C^{\infty}(M)$ ,  $u, v \in \mathfrak{X}(M)$  and  $\sigma, \tau \in \Gamma(V)$ .

Note that an affine connection may also be regarded as a map  $D: \Gamma(V) \to \Omega^1(M,V)$ , where  $\Omega^1(M,V)$  denotes the family of V-valued 1-forms on M. In a particular case, the Cartan connection is a principal connection on the frame bundle  $FM \to M$  that is determined by an affine connection on the tangent bundle,  $TM \to M$ . In a reference frame, this affine connection can be written as  $D = d + \Gamma$ , where d is the exterior derivative and  $\Gamma: M \to T^*M \otimes End(TM)$  is a matrix of 1-form connection, where End(TM) denotes the family of endomorphisms of TM. If we write  $\Gamma = \Gamma^{\rho}_{\ \mu\nu} dx^{\mu} dx^{\nu} \partial_{\rho}$ , where  $\Gamma^{\rho}_{\mu\nu}$  are the Christoffel symbols of the connection on  $TM \to M$ , it can be decomposed as

$$\Gamma^{\rho}_{\ \mu\nu} = \overset{\circ}{\Gamma}^{\rho}_{\ \mu\nu} + C^{\rho}_{\ \mu\nu},\tag{14}$$

where  $\overset{\circ}{\Gamma}^{\rho}_{\mu\nu}$  are the Christoffel symbols of the (torsion-free) Levi-Civita connection and  $C^{\rho}_{\mu\nu}$  are the components of the so-called *contorsion tensor*, which are given by

$$C^{\rho}_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2} \left( g^{\beta\rho} g_{\lambda\mu} T^{\lambda}_{\beta\nu} + g^{\beta\rho} g_{\lambda\nu} T^{\lambda}_{\beta\mu} - T^{\rho}_{\mu\nu} \right). \tag{15}$$

In the expression above,  $T^{\rho}_{\ \mu\nu}$  are the components of the torsion tensor, which are given by  $T^{\rho}_{\ \mu\nu}:=\Gamma^{\rho}_{\ \mu\nu}-\Gamma^{\rho}_{\ \nu\mu}$ .

Since the frame bundle is a principal GL(4)-bundle, the Cartan connection is (locally) determined by a 1-form  $\omega \in \Omega^1(M, \mathfrak{gl}(4))$ . If we restrict  $\mathfrak{gl}(4)$  to  $\mathfrak{so}(1,3)$ , the Lie algebra of the Lorentz group, SO(1,3), the corresponding principal connection is known as the Lorentz connection. Geometrically, we are considering a reduction of the principal GL(4)-bundle,  $FM \to M$ , to a principal SO(1, 3)-bundle,  $P \to M$ , which exists whenever M is orientable.

Let  $\{S_{ab}\}_{a,b\in\{0,1,2,3\}}$  be the generators of a spin representation of  $\mathfrak{so}(1,3)$  onto  $\mathbb{C}^4$ . In this case, we can write  $\omega = \omega_{\mu} dx^{\mu}$  with  $\omega_{\mu} = \frac{1}{2}\omega_{\mu}^{\ ab}S_{ab}$  for some functions  $\omega_{\mu}^{\ ab}$  that are skew-symmetric in the algebraic indices [42]. Analogously, the components of the curvature and torsion 2-forms are given by  $R_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2}R^{ab}_{\ \mu\nu}S_{ab}$  and  $T_{\mu\nu} = T^a_{\ \mu\nu}e_a$ , respectively. For the latter, observe that the generators of the Lie algebra of the translation group are  $\{e_a\}_a$ . The Lorentz connection (sometimes called spin connection) satisfies the metricity condition (or metric compatibility) for the Riemann-Cartan geometry, and it can be particularized to the (torsionless) Ricci coefficient of rotation

to obtain GR. As stated above, the spin-connection components are obtained from the affine connection on the tangent bundle. Specifically, they are given by

$$\omega_{\mu}^{ab} = \eta^{bc} e_{\nu}^{a} (\partial_{\mu} e^{\nu}_{c} + \Gamma^{\nu}_{\rho\mu} e^{\rho}_{c}). \tag{16}$$

This connection defines the Fock–Ivanenko covariant derivative on the associated vector bundle  $(P \times \mathfrak{so}(1,3))/\mathrm{SO}(1,3) \to M$ ,

$$D_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu} - \frac{\mathrm{i}}{2} \omega_{\mu}^{\ ab} S_{ab}. \tag{17}$$

For a scalar field, the generators are given by  $S_{ab} = 0$ . Likewise, for a Dirac spinor field, we have  $S_{ab} = \frac{i}{4}[\gamma_a, \gamma_b]$ . Finally, for a vector field, they are given by  $(S_{ab})^c_d := i(\eta_{bd}\delta^c_a - \eta_{ad}\delta^c_b)$ . In particular, the Fock-Ivanenko covariant derivative of a vector field  $(w^a)$  reads

$$D_{\mu}w^{a} = \partial_{\mu}w^{a} + \eta_{bc}\omega_{\mu}^{ab}w^{c}. \tag{18}$$

In any case, the curvature of the Fock-Ivanenko covariant derivative is given by

$$R^{ab}_{\mu\nu} := [D_{\mu}, D_{\nu}]^{a,b} = \partial_{\mu}\omega_{\nu}^{ab} - \partial_{\nu}\omega_{\mu}^{ab} + [\omega_{\mu}, \omega_{\nu}]^{ab} \equiv (d\omega + \omega \wedge \omega)_{\mu\nu}^{ab}, \tag{19}$$

where  $[\omega_{\mu}, \omega_{\nu}]^{ab} = \omega_{\mu}^{\ a}{}_{c}\omega_{\nu}^{\ cb} - \omega_{\nu}^{\ a}{}_{c}\omega_{\mu}^{\ cb}$ . The Ricci scalar curvature is given by  $R = R^{ab}_{\ \mu\nu}e^{\mu}_{\ a}e^{\nu}_{\ b}$ .

#### 1.4 Teleparallel gauge-like theories

Teleparallel gravities are a large set of theories that generalize or modify the GR [44, 46]. The most widely studied is the teleparallel equivalent of General Relativity (TEGR), which assumes that gravity is completely modeled by torsion instead of curvature. That is to say that the Riemann curvature is zero ( $R^{ab}_{\mu\nu} = 0$ ) with null connection ( $\omega_{\mu}^{ab} = 0$ ). TEGR Euler-Lagrange equations can be obtained from its action, which is dynamically equivalent to the Einstein-Hilbert equation, as they differ only by a boundary term [44, 47, 48].

Imitating gauge theories, some authors use translational invariance properties to formulate the TEGR theory. However, its "translation-gauge formalism" does not gather the commonly accepted requirements for a complete gauge theory [49]. Independently of the mathematical interpretation, we employ this *gauge-like* formalism due to its very interesting similarities with the classical gauge theories of particle physics.

As in the previous sections, let  $(M, \mathbf{g})$  be a Lorentzian manifold and assume that to each point of M there is an attached Minkowski space. The anholonomic coordinates of the Minkowski space are denoted by  $\{x^a\}_a$ . The result is known as the Minkowski bundle  $\mathscr{M} \to M$  with coordinates  $\{x^\mu, x^a\}_{\mu,a}$ . The translation group acts locally on the Minkowski bundle  $x^a \mapsto \hat{x}^a = x^a + \epsilon^a(x^\mu)$ . The Lie algebra of the translation group is generated by the partial derivatives of the anholonomic coordinates,  $\{\partial_a\}_a$ . The fields of teleparallel gravity are the 1-forms on M with values on the Lie algebra

of the translation group, which are referred to as translational gauge-like potentials, denoted by  $\phi = \phi_{\mu} dx^{\mu}$  with  $\phi_{\mu} = \phi_{\mu}^{\ a} \partial_{a}$ . An infinitesimal translation,  $\delta x^{a} = \epsilon^{a}(x^{\mu})$ , yields a transformation of the gauge-like potential such that  $\hat{\phi}_{\mu}^{\ a} = \phi_{\mu}^{\ a} - \partial_{\mu} \epsilon^{a}$ . That is to say, the action of the translation group is extended to the family of gauge-like potentials. In addition, the gauge-like potential  $\phi_{\mu} = \phi_{\mu}^{\ a} \partial_{a}$  induces a transformation of the vierbein matrix as follows (see e.g. [33]):

$$e_{\mu}^{\ a} = \partial_{\mu} x^{a} \quad \mapsto \quad \hat{e}_{\mu}^{\ a} = e_{\mu}^{\ a} + \phi_{\mu}^{\ a} = \partial_{\mu} x^{a} + \phi_{\mu}^{\ a}.$$
 (20)

This enables us to define the gauge-like derivative in TEGR as  $D_{\mu} = \hat{e}_{\mu}^{\ a} \partial_{a} = \partial_{\mu} + \phi_{\mu}$ . The corresponding strength field is given by  $F_{\mu\nu} = F^{a}_{\ \mu\nu} \partial_{a}$ , where  $F^{a}_{\ \mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu} \phi^{a}_{\ \nu} - \partial_{\nu} \phi^{a}_{\ \mu}$ .

On the other hand, the Weitzenböck connection is the affine connection on  $TM \to M$  defined from the new tetrad as  $\Gamma^{\rho}_{\ \mu\nu} = \hat{e}^{\rho}_{\ a}\partial_{\nu}\hat{e}^{\ a}_{\mu}$ . The curvature of this connection vanishes, whereas its torsion is given by  $T^{\rho}_{\ \mu\nu} := \Gamma^{\rho}_{\ \nu\mu} - \Gamma^{\rho}_{\ \mu\nu}$ . It turns out that the torsion of the Weitzenböck connection is the field strength of the translational gauge-like potential seen from the anholonomic frame:

$$F^{a}_{\mu\nu} = \hat{e}_{\rho}^{\ a} T^{\rho}_{\ \mu\nu} = (e_{\rho}^{\ a} + \phi_{\rho}^{\ a}) T^{\rho}_{\ \mu\nu} \tag{21}$$

TEGR assumes that the inertial effects are represented by the Weitzenböck connection, while the gravity force is given by the contorsion tensor. In fact, Eq. 14 yields a decomposition of the geodesic equation in General Relativity:

$$0 = \frac{du_{\mu}}{d\tau} - \overset{\circ}{\Gamma}{}^{\rho}{}_{\mu\nu}u_{\rho}u^{\nu} = \frac{du_{\mu}}{d\tau} - \overset{\circ}{\Gamma}{}^{\rho}{}_{\mu\nu}u_{\rho}u^{\nu} + \overset{\circ}{C}{}^{\rho}{}_{\mu\nu}u_{\rho}u^{\nu}, \tag{22}$$

where  $u^{\mu}=dx^{\mu}/d\tau$  are the components of the 4-velocity. As we see, the Levi-Civita connection contains both inertial effects and gravity forces under the GR framework. Likewise, the dynamical equations for a spinless particle of mass m in a gravitational field  $\phi_{\mu}^{\ a}$  are [50]

$$\hat{e}_{\mu}^{a} \frac{du_{a}}{d\tau} = \frac{du_{\mu}}{d\tau} - \Gamma^{\rho}_{\mu\nu} u_{\rho} u^{\nu} = -C^{\rho}_{\mu\nu} u_{\rho} u^{\nu} = T^{\rho}_{\mu\nu} u^{\rho} u^{\nu} = F^{a}_{\mu\nu} u_{a} u^{\nu}, \tag{23}$$

where  $u^a = \hat{e}_{\mu}^{\ a} u^{\mu}$  are the anholonomic components of the 4-velocity of the particle. Finally, the TEGR Lagrangian density is given by [44, 50],

$$\mathscr{L} = \frac{\hat{e}}{2\kappa} \left( \frac{1}{4} T^{\rho}_{\ \mu\nu} T^{\ \mu\nu}_{\rho} + \frac{1}{2} T^{\rho}_{\ \mu\nu} T^{\nu\mu}_{\ \rho} - T^{\rho}_{\ \mu\rho} T^{\nu\mu}_{\ \nu} \right) = \frac{\hat{e}}{2\kappa} \left( \frac{1}{4} F^{a}_{\ \mu\nu} F^{\ \mu\nu}_{a} \right), \tag{24}$$

where  $\kappa = 8\pi G$  and  $\hat{e} := \det \hat{e}_{\mu}^{\ a} = \sqrt{-g}$ . This Lagrangian density provides the same dynamics as the Einstein–Hilbert Lagrangian with Ricci scalar R, that is,  $\mathcal{L}_{GR} = \frac{1}{\kappa} \hat{e} R$ , since it only differs in a divergence,  $\mathcal{L} - \mathcal{L}_{GR} = -\frac{1}{\kappa} \partial_{\mu} (\hat{e} T^{\nu \mu}_{\nu})$ .

Observe that the TEGR Lagrangian density is very close to the Lagrangian density of a Yang-Mills theory with group structure U(1). Notice that, from the equations

above, it is easy to choose some gauge-like potential  $\phi_{\mu}$  to imitate the electrodynamic gauge  $A_{\mu}$  such as, for instance,  $\phi_{\mu}^{\ a} \sim A_{\mu}u^{a}$  with an additional factor  $\frac{q}{m}$  to connect the energy m and the coupling factor q. This fact will be central in the following.

#### 1.5 Spacetime algebra

We briefly summarize the main facts (see [51, 52] for more details). Let  $(M, \mathbf{g})$  be a 4-dimensional Lorentzian manifold and  $\mathcal{M} \to TM$  be the Minkowski bundle with frames  $\{x^{\mu}, x^{a}\}_{\mu,a}$ , as in the previous section. Recall that the spacetime algebra, also known as the Lorentz algebra, is the Clifford algebra  $Cl_{1,3}(\mathbb{R}, \mathbf{h})$ , with  $\mathbf{h} = \eta$  or  $\mathbf{g}$ . Let  $\{v_{\mu}\}_{\mu}$  and  $\{\gamma_{a}\}_{a}$  be the generators of a representation of the spacetime algebra in the Lorentzian and the Minkowski metrics, respectively. Hence, they satisfy the following relations

$$v_{\mu} \cdot v_{\nu} := \frac{1}{2} (v_{\mu} v_{\nu} + v_{\nu} v_{\mu}) = g_{\mu\nu} \mathbf{1}_4$$
 (25)

$$\gamma_a \cdot \gamma_b := \frac{1}{2} (\gamma_a \gamma_b + \gamma_b \gamma_a) = \eta_{ab} \mathbf{1}_4 \tag{26}$$

where  $\cdot$  is known as the outer product and  $\mathbf{1}_4$  denotes the (sometimes omitted) identity matrix. Besides, the exterior product is defined as

$$v_{\mu} \wedge v_{\nu} := \frac{1}{2} (v_{\mu} v_{\nu} - v_{\nu} v_{\mu}) = \frac{1}{2} [v_{\mu}, v_{\nu}]$$
(27)

$$\gamma_a \wedge \gamma_b := \frac{1}{2} (\gamma_a \gamma_b - \gamma_b \gamma_a) = \frac{1}{2} [\gamma_a, \gamma_b]$$
 (28)

Therefore, the decomposition into the symmetric and skew-symmetric parts is given by  $v_{\mu}v_{\nu}=v_{\mu}\cdot v_{\nu}+v_{\mu}\wedge v_{\nu}$ , and analogous for  $\gamma_{a}\gamma_{b}$ . The relationship between tetrad components and spacetime generators is given by  $v^{\mu}=e^{\mu}_{a}\gamma^{a}$  and  $\gamma^{a}=e_{\mu}^{\ a}v^{\mu}$ . They are also related to the Lorentz or spin connection. If we define  $\gamma^{a}:=\gamma_{a}^{-1}$ , the orthogonality property is satisfied, i.e.,  $\gamma_{a}\cdot\gamma^{b}=\delta^{b}_{a}\mathbf{1}_{4}$ , and the same holds for  $v_{\mu}$ . In particular,  $v_{\mu}\cdot v^{\mu}=\gamma_{a}\cdot\gamma^{a}=\mathbf{1}_{4}$ .

The symbol  $v_{\mu}$  for the generators of the representation of  $Cl_{1,3}(\mathbb{R},\mathbf{g})$  is purposely chosen because of its link to the four-velocity covector  $u_{\mu}:=dx_{\mu}/d\tau$  with the line element  $d\tau:=\sqrt{g_{\nu\mu}dx^{\nu}dx^{\mu}}=\sqrt{dx_{\mu}dx^{\mu}}$ , whereas the symbol  $\gamma_a$  is used in honour to the representation by the Dirac gamma matrices. Indeed, distances defined by the generators of the spacetime algebra are analogous to the ones defined by the co-vector  $u=(u_{\mu})_{\mu\in\{0,1,2,3\}}$ , that is,  $d\tau=u_{\mu}dx^{\mu}\in\Omega^1(M)$ . Namely, the element of spacetime is now defined as  $\mathbf{d}\boldsymbol{\tau}:=v_{\mu}dx^{\mu}=\gamma_a dx^a$ . This enables us to see the spacetime metric as the inner product of the coordinate tangent co-vector fields, where the inner product is defined from the outer product of the algebra generators. More specifically,

$$\mathbf{1}_4 d\tau^2 = \mathbf{d} \boldsymbol{\tau} \cdot \mathbf{d} \boldsymbol{\tau} = (v_{\mu} \cdot v_{\nu}) dx^{\mu} dx^{\nu} = \mathbf{1}_4 g_{\mu\nu} dx^{\mu} dx^{\nu}$$

$$= (\gamma_a \cdot \gamma_b) dx^a dx^b = \mathbf{1}_4 \eta_{ab} dx^a dx^b$$

For each vector field  $(w^a)$ , the total time derivative is given by

$$\mathbf{D}_{\tau} w^{a} := (v^{\mu} D_{\mu}) w^{a} = \mathbf{d}_{\tau} w^{a} + \eta_{bc} \omega_{\mu}^{ab} w^{c} v^{\mu}$$
(29)

where  $D_{\mu}$  is the Fock-Ivanenko covariant derivative, and  $\mathbf{d}_{\tau} = v^{\mu} \partial_{\mu} = \gamma^{a} \partial_{a}$ . Observe that the classical definition is obtained in straightforward manner by replacing  $v^{\mu} \mapsto u^{\mu}$  and the outer product by the standard product.

The main hypothesis of this paper is that the Cartan covariant derivative for gravity behaves like an  $\mathrm{SU}(1,p)$  gauge derivative for p=3. For this purpose, the spacetime generators  $\gamma_a$  are perturbed by an  $\mathrm{SU}(1,p)$  gauge potential field  $A_\mu$  that involves the gauge phase of matter-energy fields such that  $v^\mu \approx e^\mu_a \gamma^a + O(A_\mu)$ . In other words, we assume that the set of generators  $\{v_\mu\}_\mu$  contains information about some dynamics of the Standard Model. Our goal is to show how the  $\mathrm{SU}(1,p)$  Yang–Mills dynamics emerges from locally-perturbed tetrads, and to check some related features, such as the recovery of electrodynamics.

#### 1.6 Complexified Minkowskian spacetime

Let  $(\mathcal{M}, \eta)$  be the Minkowskian manifold with metric  $\eta = \operatorname{diag}(1, -1, -1, -1)$  and  $(\mathcal{M}^c, \eta^c)$  be its complexification, defined by  $\mathcal{M}^c := \mathcal{M} \oplus \mathbf{i} \mathcal{M}$ , where  $\mathbf{i} := e_0 e_1 e_2 e_3$  is the unitary pseudoscalar obtained with the vector basis  $\{e_\mu\}_{\mu=0}^4$  of  $\mathcal{M}$  [53, 54]. In contrast to the real Minkowskian four-vectors (e.g. velocity and linear momentum) that do not depend on the space orientation choice, the imaginary part consists of four-pseudovectors (e.g. angular and magnetic momenta) whose direction is affected by the change of orientation (parity). The terminology of imaginary and complexification is due to the property of  $\mathbf{i}^2 = (e_0 e_1 e_2 e_3)(e_0 e_1 e_2 e_3) = -1$ , with  $e_i e_j := e_i \cdot e_j + e_i \wedge e_j$ .

The inner product structure on  $\mathcal{M}^c \ni a, b$  is defined by

$$\eta(a, b) := \eta(a + i x, b + i y) := \eta(a, b) + \eta(x, y) - i \eta(x, b) + i \eta(a, y),$$

where  $\mathbf{a} = a + \mathbf{i} \, \mathbf{x}$ ,  $\mathbf{b} = b + \mathbf{i} \, y$  and a, b, x, y are real tangent (vector) fields over  $\mathcal{M}$ . For instance, any spinor (spin- $\frac{1}{2}$  particle) can be described as  $\psi = u + \mathbf{i} \, s \in \mathcal{M}^c$ , where u is the unitary linear momentum or four-velocity of the particle and s is the four-dimensional (spin) angular momentum, which is a Pauli-Lubanski pseudovector [54] satisfying  $s^2 = -1$  and the orthogonality  $u \cdot s = \eta(u, s) = 0$ , while  $u^2 = 1$ . This relativistic two-state prescription is useful for describing, for example, the interaction of a q-charged particle with mass m, spin s and Landé factor  $\mathbf{g}_{\mathbf{e}} \approx 2$ . Let F be an electromagnetic tensor; then the interaction with current  $q\psi$  is  $\frac{d}{d\tau}\psi^{\alpha} \approx \mu \, \psi^{\beta} F_{\beta}^{\ \alpha}$ , where  $\mu = \frac{\mathbf{g}_{e}}{2} \frac{q}{m} s \approx \frac{q}{m} s$  is the magnetic momentum [53].

## 2 Colored gravity

#### 2.1 Complexified Lorentzian metric

In the following, all the notations previously introduced are assumed. Moreover, let (M,g) be an oriented Lorentzian 4-manifold of signature (+,-,-,-) with a *spin* or oriented loop space  $\mathcal{L}M$ .

Let TM be the real tangent bundle of M and  $T^cM = TM \otimes \mathbb{C} \cong \mathscr{M}^c$  be its complexification. The corresponding frame bundle, which is a principal  $GL(4,\mathbb{C})$ -bundle, is denoted by  $L^c(M) \to M$ . The real metric g on TM has a unitary extension on  $T^cM$  given by

$$g(a + \mathbf{i} x, b + \mathbf{i} y) := g(a, b) + g(x, y) - \mathbf{i} g(x, b) + \mathbf{i} g(a, y),$$

where a, b, x, y are real tangent fields over M. The resulting metric preserves the signature of the original metric and thus it is Lorentzian of signature (+, -, -, -). Therefore, the metric induces a reduction of  $L^c(M) \to M$  to a principal  $\mathrm{U}(1,3)$ -bundle. Similarly, the volume form induced by g and the orientation on M yield a reduction of  $L^c(M) \to M$  to a principal  $\mathrm{SL}(4, \mathbb{C})$ -bundle. By gathering both, a reduction of  $L^c(M) \to M$  to a principal bundle with structure group  $\mathrm{U}(1,3) \cap \mathrm{SL}(4,\mathbb{C}) = \mathrm{SU}(1,3)$  is obtained. In Sect. 2.3, we onsider a principal connection A on this principal bundle.

The Levi–Civita connection D of g extends as  $D^c$  to  $T^cM$ , thereby providing some reference (torsion-free) connection among all SU(1,3) connections on  $T^cM$ . Under this framework, we develop a theory based on the non-compact gauge group SU(1,3), which is subject to long-standing debate concerning the properties of a quantum field theory (QFT) underlying such a gauge theory [56–58]. The non-compact nature of a group such as the U(1) gauge group is usually managed through the Faddeev-Popov technique with gauge fixing (e.g. Lorenz gauge) and ghost fields for preserving unitarity, which help to identify the physical degrees of freedom of the bosons and ensure consistency in the quantization process [59, 60]. Another solution for a quantum geometrodynamics is to slice the covariant spacetime into 3-dimensional spacelike hypersurfaces, and its 1-dimensional transverse temporal flux, such as in the Arnowitt-Deser-Misner (ADM) formalism [61–63]. However, without considering the difficulties of a suitable quantization, this paper focuses on a possible classical-toquantum bridge between the SU(1,3) Yang-Mills gauge formalism and the gauge-like treatment of teleparallel gravity (Sect. 2.2). Drawing a parallel between SU(1,3) and SU(3) chromodynamics, we will say that the bridge defines a colored gravity.

Henceforth, we can assume  $M \cong \mathcal{M}$  to be the Minkowski spacetime, which is trivially a parallelizable non-compact manifold, and thus it admits a global cross-section (in the frame bundle) that derives a spinor structure. This is essential for constructing the SU(1,3)-colored connection, since this connection utilizes the spin structure to define parallel transport and covariant differentiation of spinor fields. At

$$\frac{L^{c}(M) \times \mathrm{GL}(4,\mathbb{C})/\mathrm{SU}(1,3)}{\mathrm{GL}(4,\mathbb{C})} \to M,$$

where the (well-defined) action of  $\mathrm{GL}(4,\mathbb{C})$  on  $\mathrm{GL}(4,\mathbb{C})/\mathrm{GL}(1,3)$  is given by left multiplication.

 $<sup>^{1}</sup>$ Recall from [55, Proposition 5.6] that the existence of this reduction is equivalent to the existence of a cross section of the bundle of oriented orthonormal frames of M, i.e., the associated bundle

second order, the Minkowski metric is perturbed by small terms related to the spinor fields (Sect. 2.5), but it is assumed to be negligible to define the spin structure.

#### 2.2 Classical-to-quantum bridge

To bridge the classical and quantum viewpoints of the coordinates, we have formulated a hypothesis on the spatial density of a particle located at the point  $x \in M$  with 4-velocity  $\mathbf{u} = \gamma_{\mu} u^{\mu}$ . The volumetric density of a particle is a delta-type function,

$$\wp(y) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{|g(y)|}} \delta^4(y - x), \qquad y \in M,$$
(30)

which contrasts to the quantum density operator  $\hat{\wp} := |\psi\rangle \langle \bar{\psi}|$  for Dirac spinors  $|\psi\rangle$ . For each subset  $U \subset M$ , the probability of finding the particle in U is given by

$$\varrho(y) = \int_{U} \wp(y) d\tau_x := \frac{1}{\sqrt{|g(y)|}} \int_{U} \delta^4(y - x) d\tau_x = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } y \in U \\ 0 & \text{if } y \notin U \end{cases}$$

where locally  $d\tau_x = \sqrt{|g(x)|}d^4x \in \Omega^4(M)$ . Therefore, the classical (point) density of probability current is simply  $\wp \mathbf{u}$ .

On the other hand, quantum field theory considers the current density from spinors (fields instead of point particles). Let  $\psi$  be a Dirac spinor representing particles and P be any operator. The expectation value is given by the  $L^2$  inner product over P,

$$\langle P \rangle_{\psi} = \Re \epsilon \, \langle \bar{\psi} | \, P \, | \psi \rangle \,, \tag{31}$$

where  $\bar{\psi} := \psi^{\dagger} \gamma_0$  is the Dirac adjoint in this Hilbert space. Classical quantum mechanics defines the density current as  $u^{\mu} := \mathfrak{Re} \langle \bar{\psi} | \hat{U}^{\mu} | \psi \rangle$  with the momentum operator  $\hat{U}^{\mu} = \frac{\mathrm{i}}{m} \partial^{\mu}$  evaluated for some mass  $m \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ . Now, the components of the spacetime current  $\mathbf{j} = \gamma_{\mu} j^{\mu}$  are  $j^{\mu} := \bar{\psi} \gamma^{\mu} \psi$ . Therefore, our hypothesis is that  $\mathbf{j}$  should be classically equivalent to  $\rho \mathbf{u}$ :

$$\mathbf{j} = \gamma_{\mu} \bar{\psi} \gamma^{\mu} \psi \simeq \wp \gamma_{\mu} u^{\mu} \implies \langle \gamma^{\mu} \rangle_{\psi} = \varrho |_{x} u^{\mu} = u^{\mu}. \tag{32}$$

where x is the measured position of the "classical particle" and therefore  $\langle \hat{\wp} \rangle_{\psi} = \langle \mathbf{1}_4 \rangle_{\psi} = \varrho|_x = 1$ . Moreover, notice that Eq. 32 leads to

$$\langle \mathbf{m} \rangle_{\psi} = m \langle \mathbf{u} \rangle_{\psi} = m u_{\mu} \langle \gamma^{\mu} \rangle_{\psi} = m u_{\mu} u^{\mu} = m = \langle \rho \rangle_{\psi}, \qquad (33)$$

where  $\rho := \varrho m$  is the classical point energy density and  $\mathbf{u} = \gamma^{\mu} u_{\mu} = \gamma_{\mu} u^{\mu}$ . From now onwards, we use the symbol " $\simeq$ " to refer to the classical-quantum bridge:

$$a \simeq b \iff \langle a \rangle_{\psi} = \langle b \rangle_{\psi} , \qquad (34)$$

which has the property that  $Ca \simeq Cb$  for any  $C \in \mathbb{R}$ . Therefore, one recovers the (quantum) momentum operator  $i\partial_{\mu} \simeq m_{\mu}$  and the Dirac equation for  $\psi = \psi_0 \exp(-i m \gamma_{\nu} dx^{\nu})$ ,

$$i\gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu} \simeq m$$
, (35)

or, similarly,  $i\gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu} - m \simeq 0$ .

#### 2.3 Perturbed spinor frames

Let  $\Psi = \{\psi_n\}_{n=1}^4 = \{\psi_1, \psi_2, \psi_3, \psi_4\}$  be a set of 4 Dirac spinors on a M, that is, a set of 4 column vectors of fermions or pairs of Weyl spinors. Recall that each Dirac spinor has 4 components  $\psi_n(\psi_n^{\mu})_{\mu=0}^3$ ; therefore, they can be represented by matrices  $|\Psi\rangle \in \mathcal{M}_4(\mathbb{C}) = \mathbb{C} \times Cl_{1,3}(\mathbb{R}, g)$ , and the total spin of  $\Psi$  is an integer value between -2 and 2. These spinor fields represent particles with the same energy,  $m \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ , ideally expressed by the 4-momentum  $\mathbf{m}$ , i.e., a matrix satisfying  $\mathbf{m} \cdot \mathbf{m} = m^2 \mathbf{1}_4$ , where  $\mathbf{1}_4$  is the identity matrix. The moment can be decomposed into components using the generators of the spacetime algebra,  $\{m_{\mu} := \mathbf{m} \cdot \gamma_{\mu}\}_{\mu}$ , thus yielding the set of angular wavenumbers of  $\Psi$ . As a physical assumption, we identify these angular wavenumbers with classical momenta,

$$\mathbf{m} \cdot \gamma_{\mu} = m_{\mu} = m u_{\mu} \mathbf{1}_4 := m \frac{dx_{\mu}}{d\tau} \mathbf{1}_4. \tag{36}$$

Therefore, the velocity is  $\mathbf{u} := \mathbf{m}/m = \gamma^{\mu}u_{\mu}$ . In addition, the spacetime element is given by  $\mathbf{d}\boldsymbol{\tau} := \gamma_{\mu}dx^{\mu}$ , whence  $\mathbf{m} \cdot \mathbf{d}\boldsymbol{\tau} = m_{\mu}dx^{\mu}$ . As a result, we may write

$$\Psi := \Psi_0(\mathbf{m}) \exp\left(-i \int \mathbf{m} \cdot \mathbf{d}\tau\right). \tag{37}$$

From now on, the integration symbol  $(\int)$  is omitted

$$\Psi \simeq \Psi_0(\mathbf{m}) \exp\left(-\mathrm{i}\,\mathbf{m} \cdot \gamma_\mu \, dx^\mu\right). \tag{38}$$

Moreover, we use assume a time-dependent Ansatz for the spinor field to separate the phase-coherent spinor field  $\Psi_0(\mathbf{m})$  from the time-dependent scalar field  $\xi(\tau) = \exp(-i\,\mathbf{m}\cdot\mathbf{d}\tau)$ .

Let  $\mathbf{A} = A_{\mu}\gamma^{\mu}$  be a gauge potential field, expressed using the spacetime algebra [64], while let  $A = A_{\mu}dx^{\mu} \in \Omega^{1}(M,\mathfrak{su}(1,3))$  be a connection on the principal SU(1, 3)-bundle defined in Sec. 2.1 over M, whose components  $A_{\mu} = A_{\mu}^{I}\lambda_{I}$  are represented by using a basis  $\{\lambda_{I}\}_{I=1}^{15}$  of  $\mathfrak{su}(1,3)$ .

Moreover, let  $\partial_{\mu} \mapsto \nabla_{\mu} := \partial_{\mu} - \mathrm{i} q A_{\mu}$  be the transformation of the linked

Moreover, let  $\partial_{\mu} \mapsto \nabla_{\mu} := \partial_{\mu} - iqA_{\mu}$  be the transformation of the linked covariant derivative. In coordinates, this is equivalent to the introduction of a phase  $\varphi(x)$  into the spinor field given by the appearance of the potential field **A**. According to Eq. 6 with vanishing starting potential, i.e.  $\nabla_{\mu}^{(init)} = \partial_{\mu}$ , the final potential field is  $A_{\mu}(x) = q^{-1}[\nabla_{\mu}^{(init)}, \varphi(x)] = q^{-1}[\partial_{\mu}, \varphi(x)] = q^{-1}\partial_{\mu}\varphi(x)$ . Therefore, the phase is

 $\varphi(x)=\lambda_I\varphi^I(x)=qA^I_\mu(x)\lambda_Idx^\mu=qA_\mu(x)dx^\mu$ , and is added to transform the field by the unitary operator  $U(x):=\exp(\mathrm{i}\varphi(x))=\exp(\mathrm{i}qA_\mu(x)dx^\mu)$ . To compensate this phase, the covariant derivative acts like the Hermitian adjoint operator  $U^\dagger(x):=\exp(-\mathrm{i}\varphi(x))=\exp(-\mathrm{i}qA_\mu(x)dx^\mu)$  as follows

$$\Psi \mapsto \hat{\Psi} := U^{\dagger}(x)\Psi = \Psi_0(\mathbf{m}) \exp\left(-\mathrm{i}\left(\mathbf{m} \cdot \gamma_{\mu} + qA_{\mu}\right) dx^{\mu}\right). \tag{39}$$

It can be easily verified that the gauge covariant derivative  $\nabla_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu} - \mathrm{i} q A_{\mu}$  satisfies the symmetric transformation  $\hat{\Psi}^{\dagger} \hat{\nabla}_{\mu} \hat{\Psi} = \Psi^{\dagger} \nabla_{\mu} \Psi$ , with  $\hat{\nabla}_{\mu} = U(x) \nabla_{\mu} U^{\dagger}(x)$ . The operator  $U^{\dagger}(x) = \exp(-\mathrm{i} q A_{\mu}(x) dx^{\mu}) \approx \exp(-\mathrm{i} q \int A_{\mu}(x) dx^{\mu})$  is also related to the Wilson loop, a generalization of the Aharanov-Bohm effect [17, 65]. For a single-valued wavefunction, the phase change around the loop must be an integer multiple such as  $\varphi(x) = 2\pi n$  with  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , but these quantization aspects are not addressed in this paper.

A key point is that the compensatory phase  $\varphi(x) = qA_{\mu}(x)dx^{\mu} = q(\mathbf{A}(x)\cdot\gamma_{\mu})dx^{\mu} = q\mathbf{A}(x)\cdot\mathbf{d}\tau$  yields the following transformation,

$$(\gamma_{\mu} \cdot \mathbf{m}) dx^{\mu} \mapsto \left( \gamma_{\mu} + q A_{\mu} \cdot \frac{\mathbf{m}}{m^2} \right) \cdot \mathbf{m} dx^{\mu},$$
 (40)

where we have used that  $\mathbf{m} \cdot \mathbf{m} = m^2 \mathbf{1}_4$ . Moreover, we denote by  $\hat{\gamma}_{\mu}$  the perturbed spacetime generators,

$$\gamma_{\mu} \mapsto \hat{\gamma}_{\mu} := \gamma_{\mu} + A_{\mu} \cdot \frac{q}{\mathbf{m}} = \gamma_{\mu} + a_{\mu}^{I} \lambda_{I} \cdot \frac{\mathbf{m}}{m},$$
 (41)

where we denote  $a^I_{\mu} := q A^I_{\mu}/m$  and  $1/\mathbf{m} := \mathbf{m}/m^2$  for simplicity. Here, the four-vector  $A^I_{\mu}$  has one timelike and three spacelike components, analogous to a four-velocity. On the other hand, it is possible to interpret the compensatory phase of Eq. 40 as an energy perturbation,  $\mathbf{m} \mapsto \hat{\mathbf{m}} := \mathbf{m} + q\mathbf{A}$ . This is equivalent to Eq. 41, since  $\gamma^{\mu} \cdot \mathbf{m} \cdot \hat{\gamma}_{\mu} = \mathbf{m} + q\mathbf{A} = \hat{\mathbf{m}}$ . Now, we can define  $\hat{\mathbf{u}} := \hat{\mathbf{m}}/m = \gamma^{\mu}\hat{u}_{\mu} = \mathbf{u} + q\mathbf{A}/m$ , where

$$u_{\mu} \mapsto \hat{u}_{\mu} := \mathbf{u} \cdot \hat{\gamma}_{\mu} = \mathbf{1}_{4} u_{\mu} + A_{\mu} \frac{q}{m} \in \mathbb{R} \oplus \mathfrak{su}(1,3),$$
 (42)

with  $A_{\mu} = A_{\mu}^{I} \lambda_{I}$ . Here,  $\mathbb{R}$  is regarded as a subspace of  $\mathfrak{gl}(4,\mathbb{C})$  via the injection  $a \mapsto a\mathbf{1}_{4}$ . Note that Eqs. 41 and 42 satisfy the bridge defined by Eqs. 32 and 33. The velocity component  $\hat{u}_{\mu}$  is an element of  $\mathbb{R} \oplus \mathfrak{su}(1,3)$  because  $\lambda_{I} \in \mathfrak{su}(1,3)$  and  $A_{\mu}^{I}, q/m, u_{\mu} \in \mathbb{R}$ . Therefore, the velocity  $\hat{\mathbf{u}} = \gamma^{\mu} \hat{u}_{\mu}$  implies that the translation  $\delta \hat{\mathbf{x}} = \hat{\mathbf{u}} \delta \tau$  is an element of  $\mathbb{R}^{1,3} \oplus \mathfrak{u}(1,3)$ , which includes the Poincaré algebra  $\mathbb{R}^{1,3} \oplus \mathfrak{o}(1,3)$ . Thus, all the above calculations performed with  $A_{\mu}$  can be replicated for any element of  $\mathbb{R}^{1,3} \oplus \mathfrak{u}(1,3)$ .

Moreover, notice that the perturbation of the 4-velocity is a current term  $qA_{\mu}/m$ , similar to the Ferrari proposal [17] and the London equation in electrodynamics [66, 67], interpreted as the ground state of the tetrad under the selected gauge, consistent with the Dirac equation. Up to first order, by applying the change of  $0 \mapsto A_{\mu}$  to the co-tetrad transformation  $e^a \mapsto \hat{e}^a$  (Eq. 20), and by assuming local invariance of the

spacetime algebra,  $\gamma^a := e_{\mu}^{\ a} \gamma^{\mu} \equiv \hat{e}_{\mu}^{\ a} \cdot \hat{\gamma}^{\mu}$ , Eq. 41 yields

$$e_{\mu}{}^{a}\gamma^{\mu} = \hat{e}_{\mu}{}^{a} \boldsymbol{\cdot} \hat{\gamma}^{\mu} \approx \left(e_{\mu}{}^{a} + \phi_{\mu}{}^{a}\right) \boldsymbol{\cdot} \left(\gamma^{\mu} - A^{\mu} \frac{q}{\mathbf{m}}\right) \Longrightarrow \quad \phi_{\mu}{}^{a} \boldsymbol{\cdot} \gamma^{\mu} \approx e_{\mu}{}^{a}A^{\mu} \boldsymbol{\cdot} \frac{q}{\mathbf{m}} = A^{a} \boldsymbol{\cdot} \frac{q}{\mathbf{m}},$$

where we write  $A^a := e_{\mu}^{\ a} A^{\mu}$ . The co-tetrad perturbation  $\phi_{\mu}^{\ a}$  is now a matrix that is not unique. We use the following as an ansatz,

$$\phi_{\mu}^{\ a} := -iqA_{\mu}^{\ a} := qA^{a}\frac{m_{\mu}}{m^{2}} = \frac{q}{m}A^{a}u_{\mu} = A^{a} \cdot \frac{q}{m} \cdot \gamma_{\mu},$$
 (43)

where  $A_{\mu}^{\ a}:=iA^am_{\mu}/m^2$  and  $m_{\mu}=mu_{\mu}\mathbf{1}_4$ , being  $u_{\mu}:=dx_{\mu}/d\tau$  the 4-velocity covector (recall Eq. 36). The constant  $-\mathrm{i}q$  is explicitly stated for convenience. Since  $e_a(e^b)\mathbf{1}_4=\hat{e}_a(\hat{e}^b)=\hat{e}_a^{\mu}\cdot\hat{e}_{\mu}^{\ b}=\delta_b^a\mathbf{1}_4$ , the tetrad perturbation is  $\phi_a^{\mu}=e_b^{\mu}e_a^{\nu}\phi_{\nu}^{\ b}\approx -\mathrm{i}qA^{\mu}_a$ , with  $\hat{e}_b^{\mu}=e_a^{\mu}-\phi_a^{\mu}$ . To this,  $A_{\mu}^{\ a}=e_{\mu}^{\ b}e_{\nu}^{\ a}A^{\nu}_b$  is implicitly related to the teleparallel gauge-like potential  $\phi_{\mu}=\phi_{\mu}^{\ a}\partial_a$ , which implies that

$$A_a \simeq A^{\mu}_{\ a}\partial_{\mu} = A_a \cdot \frac{\mathrm{i}}{\mathrm{m}} \cdot \gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu} \,.$$
 (44)

The expression of the gauge potential (Eq. 44) is fundamental for the proposed translation gauge  $\phi_{\mu}^{\ a} = -iqA_{\mu}^{\ a}$ . However, the Dirac-like equation (see Eq. 35),  $\frac{i}{\mathbf{m}} \cdot \gamma^{\mu} \partial_{\mu} \simeq \mathbf{1}_{4}$ , is only valid for expectation values of the spinor  $\Psi = \Psi_{0}(\mathbf{m}) \exp(-i \mathbf{m} \cdot d\boldsymbol{\tau})$  selected, i.e.,

$$\frac{\mathrm{i}}{m}u^{\mu}\left\langle \partial_{\mu}\right\rangle _{\Psi}=1.$$

For other cases, it is necessary to consider the replacement  $\mathbf{m} \leftrightarrow i\gamma^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}\tilde{\Psi}$ , as it corresponds to a new field  $\tilde{\Psi}$ .

#### 2.4 Colored spacetime algebra for spinors

Given the set of spinors  $\Psi(x) = \Psi_0(\mathbf{m}) \exp(-i \mathbf{m} \cdot d\tau)$ , we define an extended teleparallel gauge (ETG) translation of the coordinates,

$$\delta x^a \approx -\left(I_4 \,\phi_{\nu}^{\ a}_{scalar} + \phi_{\nu}^{\ a}\right) \delta x^{\nu} \tag{45}$$

where  $\phi_{\nu}{}^{a}{}_{scalar}$  is the usual TEGR perturbation,  $\phi_{\nu}{}^{a}$  is the perturbation developed in the section above and, therefore,  $\delta x \in \mathbb{R}^{1,3} \oplus \mathfrak{u}(1,3)$ . To explore possible limits of electromagnetism, we neglect the scalar term  $\phi_{\nu}{}^{a}{}_{scalar} \approx 0$ .

Now,  $\delta x^a \approx -\phi_{\nu}{}^a \delta x^{\nu} \simeq \mathrm{i} q A_{\nu}{}^a \delta x^{\nu}$  is related to the U(1,3) gauge transformation and the Wilson line, modifying the trajectories and therefore also the (oscillating) local coordinates  $\{x^{\mu}\}$ , which become **matrices**. This ETG relation yields the following transformations:

$$\gamma_{\mu} \mapsto \hat{\gamma}_{\mu} := \gamma_{\mu} + A_{\mu} \cdot \frac{q}{\mathbf{m}},$$

$$dx^{\mu} \mapsto d\hat{x}^{\mu} \approx \mathbf{1}_{4} dx^{\mu} - A^{\mu} \cdot \frac{q}{\mathbf{m}} \cdot \gamma_{\nu} dx^{\nu} \simeq \mathbf{1}_{4} dx^{\mu} + iq A_{\nu}^{\mu} dx^{\nu},$$
(46)

$$\partial_{\mu} \mapsto \hat{\partial}_{\mu} \approx \mathbf{1}_{4} \partial_{\mu} + A_{\mu} \cdot \frac{q}{\mathbf{m}} \cdot \gamma^{\nu} \partial_{\nu} \simeq \mathbf{1}_{4} \partial_{\mu} - \mathrm{i} q A_{\mu}.$$
 (47)

where

$$A_{\mu} = A_{\mu}^{\ a} \partial_a \simeq A_{\mu} \cdot \frac{\mathrm{i}}{\mathrm{m}} \cdot \gamma^a \partial_a, \qquad \frac{q}{\mathrm{m}} \cdot \gamma_{\nu} = \frac{q}{m^2} m_{\nu} = \frac{q}{m} u_{\nu} \mathbf{1}_4.$$

In particular, the new coordinates satisfy

$$\hat{\gamma}_{\mu} \cdot \hat{\gamma}_{\nu} \cdot d\hat{x}^{\mu} \cdot d\hat{x}^{\nu} = d\tau \cdot d\tau = \gamma_{\mu} \cdot \gamma_{\nu} dx^{\mu} dx^{\nu}.$$

Moreover, the following must be satisfied:  $\mathbf{1}_4 = \mathbf{1}_4 \partial_\mu dx^\mu = \hat{\partial}_\mu \cdot d\hat{x}^\mu$ , from which we deduce that  $(A_\mu u^\nu)\partial_\nu dx^\mu = \partial_\mu (A^\mu u_\nu dx^\nu) = (A^\mu \partial_\mu dx^\nu)u_\nu$  with  $u_\nu \partial_\mu dx^\nu = u_\nu \partial_\mu u^\nu d\tau = 0$  and  $\partial_\mu A^\mu = 0$ . Applying the derivative  $\hat{\partial}_\mu$  to our particular set of spinors,  $\Psi(x)$ , we obtain  $\hat{\partial}_\mu \hat{\Psi} \approx -\mathrm{i}(m_\mu + qA_\mu)\Psi = \nabla_\mu \Psi$ . Naturally, condition  $\hat{\partial}_\mu \hat{\Psi} = \partial_\mu \Psi$  is satisfied, which is equivalent to  $\hat{\partial}_\mu \cdot d\hat{x}^\mu = \partial_\mu dx^\mu$ , where the new coordinates behave like matrices. In other words, the transformed spacetime basis for a particle-field  $\Psi$ ,  $(d\hat{x}^\mu, \hat{\partial}_\mu)$ , is equivalent to the introduction of a (non-abelian) Wilson phase,  $-\varphi = -A_\mu dx^\mu$ , to the field while keeping the original basis  $(dx^\mu, \partial_\mu)$ .

Observe that the London equation current with gauge field  $A^{\mu}$  in U(1, 3) transforms the spacetime coordinates as follows:

$$\hat{x}^{\mu} \approx \mathbf{1}_{4}x^{\mu} - \int \frac{q}{m} A^{\mu} u_{\nu} dx^{\nu} = \mathbf{1}_{4}x^{\mu} - \int \frac{q}{m} A^{\mu} d\tau \in \mathbb{R} \oplus \mathfrak{u}(1,3)$$
 (48)

Hence,  $\hat{x}^{\mu} \approx (\eta^{\mu\nu} - qA^{\mu}u^{\nu}/m) x_{\nu}$ .

Moreover, the 4-velocity transforms as

$$\hat{u}^{\mu} \approx \mathbf{1}_4 u^{\mu} - \frac{q}{m} A^{\mu}. \tag{49}$$

We conclude from Eq. 42 that it satisfies  $\hat{u}^{\mu} \cdot \hat{u}_{\mu} = \mathbf{1}_4$ .

The matrix structure of the 4-velocity  $\hat{u}^{\mu}$  and spacetime coordinates  $\hat{x}^{\mu}$  can be interpreted, respectively, by the classical-to-quantum bridge to the m-normalized momentum operator  $\hat{U}^{\mu} := \frac{1}{m}\hat{P}^{\mu} := \frac{\mathrm{i}}{m}\left(\mathbf{1}_{4}\partial^{\mu} + qA^{\mu}\right)$  and the corresponding translation-position operator  $\hat{X}^{\mu}$ .

#### 2.5 Colored metric

The perturbed metric coordinates evaluated at x for  $\Psi(x)$  are given by the perturbed spacetime generators (Eq. 46). Taking  $\hat{e}_{\mu} := \hat{e}_{\mu}^{\ a} \partial_{a} = e_{\mu} + \phi_{\mu}$ , the metric components are now matrices themselves:

$$g_{\mu\nu} := \hat{\gamma}_{\nu} \cdot \hat{\gamma}_{\nu} = \hat{e}_{\mu} \cdot \hat{e}_{\nu}$$

$$\approx \eta_{\mu\nu} \mathbf{1}_{4} + 2 \frac{q}{m} A_{(\mu} u_{\nu)} \approx \eta_{\mu\nu} \mathbf{1}_{4} + 2 \phi_{\mu\nu}, \tag{50}$$

where  $A_{(\mu}u_{\nu)} := (A_{\mu}u_{\nu} + A_{\nu}u_{\mu})/2$  and  $\phi_{\mu\nu} = \phi_{(\mu} \cdot e_{\nu)}$ . The inverse is given by

$$g^{\mu\nu} = (g^{-1})^{\mu\nu} \approx \eta^{\mu\nu} \mathbf{1}_4 - 2\frac{q}{m} A^{(\mu} u^{\nu)} \approx \eta^{\mu\nu} \mathbf{1}_4 - 2\phi^{\mu\nu}.$$

Alternatively, the metric components can be written as  $g_{\mu\nu} \approx \eta_{\mu\nu} \mathbf{1}_4 - \hat{u}_{\mu} \cdot \hat{u}_{\nu} + u_{\mu}u_{\nu}\mathbf{1}_4$  and  $g^{\mu\nu} \simeq \eta^{\mu\nu}\mathbf{1}_4 + \hat{u}^{\mu} \cdot \hat{u}^{\nu} - u^{\mu}u^{\nu}\mathbf{1}_4$ . Observe that  $\hat{e}_{\mu}$  and  $e_{\mu}$  behave as tetrads of directions or four-velocities in the corresponding algebra and frame, while  $\phi_{\mu\nu}$  is identified as a linearized perturbation. In particular, the coordinates and the metric components are complex matrices, as the perturbation generators  $\{A_{\mu}u_{\nu}\}_{\mu,\nu}$  are not elements of  $Cl_{3,1}(\mathbb{R})$ . Moreover, now, the metric represents a spacetime-particle field instead of the classical spacetime metric.

**Definition 2.** (Simply gravity). Let  $g_{\mu\nu} := \mathbf{1}_4 \eta_{\mu\nu} + \sum_r \varsigma_r \hat{u}_\mu^r \hat{u}_\nu^r$  be the metric components with perturbation such that  $(\hat{u}_\mu^r \hat{u}_\nu^r) : M \to (\mathbf{1}_4 \mathbb{R} \oplus \mathfrak{u}(1,3)) \otimes (\mathbf{1}_4 \mathbb{R} \oplus \mathfrak{u}(1,3))$  is multiplied by a scalar field  $\varsigma_r : M \to \mathbb{R}$ . The effects of the perturbation will be named "simply gravity" whenever each perturbation component is a purely diagonal matrix  $(\hat{u}_\mu^r \hat{u}_\nu^r)(x) \in \mathbf{1}_4 \mathbb{R}$ , that is,  $\varsigma_r \hat{u}_\mu^r \hat{u}_\nu^r = \mathbf{1}_4 \varsigma_r k_\mu k_\nu$  for some Kerr–Schild unitary vector field  $k = (k_\mu)_\mu : M \to TM$ . Moreover, if  $\eta_{0,0} \varsigma_r \leq 0$  the metric represents a usual (simply) **gravity spacetime**, while for  $\eta_{0,0} \varsigma_r > 0$ , it leads to a (simply) **gravity source**, corresponding to "matter sources" instead of "effects on spacetime curvature".

Remark 2 (**Spacetime**). We assume that spacetime is perturbed at second order,  $M \to \hat{M} = M \oplus O(\hat{u}^2)$ , as a result of the small terms added to the metric  $\mathbf{1}_4 \eta_{\mu\nu} \to g_{\mu\nu}$ .

Remark 3 (Geons). The idea of "geons" conceptualized by [2] is very similar to the simply gravity sources defined above.

#### 2.6 Double-copy gauge potential

To derive more interesting effects, it is necessary to analyze the second-order terms. In particular, one can pay attention to the definition of the origin of the SU(1, 3) gauge potential following the covariant Lienard-Wiechert or Cornell-like forms. The corresponding perturbation of the spacetime algebra is given by

$$\gamma_{\mu} \mapsto \hat{\gamma}_{\mu} := \gamma_{\mu} + \kappa A_{\mu} \cdot \mathbf{A}(0),$$
 (51)

where the origin (conveniently normalized with the quadratic Casimir operator),

$$\mathbf{A}(0) = \frac{q}{\kappa \mathbf{m}} = \frac{q}{\kappa m^2} \mathbf{m} \in \mathcal{M}_4(\mathbb{C}),$$

is a matrix proportional to the momentum  $\mathbf{m} = m^{\mu}\gamma_{\mu} = m_{\mu}\gamma^{\mu}$ . If we denote by  $\hat{\mathbf{A}} := \mathbf{A} - \mathbf{A}(0)$  the relative gauge with coordinates  $\hat{A}_{\mu} := \hat{\mathbf{A}} \cdot \gamma_{\mu}$ , then the second terms of the metric are found as above, but using the double gauge copy of  $\hat{A}$  instead

(recall Eq. 50):

$$g_{\mu\nu} = \hat{\gamma}_{\mu} \cdot \hat{\gamma}_{\nu} = \eta_{\mu\nu} - \kappa \hat{A}_{\mu} \cdot \hat{A}_{\nu} + \kappa A_{\mu}(0) \cdot A_{\nu}(0)$$
  
$$= \eta_{\mu\nu} - \kappa A_{\mu} \cdot A_{\nu} + 2qA_{(\mu}u_{\nu)}/m,$$
 (52)

where  $A_{\mu} = \mathbf{A} \cdot \gamma_{\mu}$  is now a SU(1, 3) gauge potential (boson) and the last term represents a **gravity source** at  $x = 0 \in \mathbb{R}^4$  (see Def. 2), while the first perturbation term,  $A_{\mu} \cdot A_{\nu}$ , corresponds to a **gravity spacetime** linked to a pair of bosons entangled (i.e., a candidate for *graviton*).

Since  $A_{\mu} \in \mathfrak{su}(1,3) \subset \mathfrak{u}(1,3)$  and  $u \in \mathbb{R}^{1,3}$ , perturbations of the complexified metric

$$g \sim \eta + \hat{A} \otimes \hat{A} = \eta + (u \oplus A) \otimes (u \oplus A)$$

can be identified, via the canonical isomorphisms of tensor products, with elements of the  $(\mathbb{R}^{1,3} \oplus \mathfrak{u}(1,3)) \otimes (\mathbb{R}^{1,3} \oplus \mathfrak{u}(1,3))$  space, instead of the classical  $\mathbb{R}^{1,3} \otimes \mathbb{R}^{1,3}$  tensor space.

Observe that when the perturbation components are purely diagonal, the metric provides a  $Cl_4(\mathbb{C})$  algebra generated by  $\{\hat{\gamma}_{\mu}\}_{\mu=0}^3$ . As a particular case, one can recover the classical double-copy used in the Kaluza–Klein and the Kerr–Schild–Kundt metrics,  $g \sim \eta + A \otimes A$  (e.g., the black holes of Kerr–Newman and Reissner–Nordström) [26], and can consider higher-order corrections to the Lagrangian (see Sect. 2.8) by following analogies with the Born–Infeld / D-Brane actions [29]. Similarly, the dust-based linearized metric,  $g \sim \eta + u \otimes u$ , can be recovered as a limiting case of the torsion-based colored gravity metric.

Schematically, the torsion of the developed metric describes a double-helix-like structure consisting of pairs  $A \otimes A$  of entangled  $\mathfrak{su}(1,3)$  vector fields or bosons (e.g. QED-carrier photons or QCD-carrier gluons). Geometrically, these potential fields are interpreted as the connection of a double-copy gauge transformation generated by an extended Poincaré algebra  $\mathbb{R}^{1,3} \oplus \mathfrak{u}(1,3)$ . From a physical perspective, these bosons are virtual particles of exchange in each interaction (transformation) of the extended Poincaré symmetry group.

The features of the double-gauge metric are very rich and deserve to be analyzed in detail in some future work. The simplest case is the abelian U(1) electrodynamics, which is developed in **Sect. 3**.

From the compatibility hypothesis on both sides of the metric perturbation (A, u), we conclude that the natural algebra is built with  $\mathfrak{su}(1,3)$ . The idea of a double-copy gauge potential  $A \otimes A \in \mathfrak{su}(1,3) \otimes \mathfrak{su}(1,3)$  is linked to some remarkable isomorphisms. For instance, the chiral group for spinors is  $\mathrm{SU}(2) \times \mathrm{SU}(2)$ . The representatives of the spacetime algebra are isomorphic to  $2 \times 2$  quaternion matrices,  $M_2(\mathbb{H})$ , and to the double  $2 \times 2$  unitary matrices, U(2), that is,  $Cl_{1,3}(\mathbb{R}) \simeq \mathfrak{gl}(2,\mathbb{H}) \simeq \mathfrak{u}(2) \oplus \mathfrak{u}(2)$ . On the other hand, the quaternion formulation of the GR provides interesting links to electrodynamics [68, 69].

The complexification of the spacetime algebra leads to the Dirac algebra,  $Cl_4(\mathbb{C}) \simeq Cl_{1,3}(\mathbb{R}) \otimes \mathbb{C} \simeq \mathfrak{u}(2) \oplus \mathfrak{u}(2) \oplus \mathfrak{u}(1)$ , which contains the electroweak interaction algebra,  $\mathfrak{su}(2) \oplus \mathfrak{u}(1)$ . Moreover, the reoriented elements of  $Cl_{1,3}(\mathbb{R})$  representing the generators of SU(3) bring the well-known degree-preserving transformations of the Lorentz

group and comprise enough structure for both the color- and the flavor-SU(3) [70, 71]. Nevertheless, the Dirac-algebra generators can be used to linearly span the whole algebra  $\mathfrak{gl}(4,\mathbb{C})$ , that is, any  $4\times 4$  complex matrix can be expressed by using the sixteen Dirac matrices as a basis [72, 73]. The  $\mathfrak{su}(4)$  algebra allows to model quarks and leptons within the same symmetry [74, 75], while  $\mathfrak{u}(1,3)$  is important to describe strong interactions of quarks and gluons in a non-perturbative domain at large interaction distances [76]. In this context, it is conceivable that the  $\mathfrak{su}(1,3)$  algebra also leads to a similar quark-lepton model, as happens in the  $\mathfrak{su}(4)$  case, and since it has similarities with Wess-Zumino-Witten models in 2 dimensions and with Chern-Simons theories in 3 dimensions [56, 77].

Among the relevant subalgebras of  $\mathfrak{su}(1,3)$ , we enumerate  $\mathfrak{su}(3)$  and  $\mathfrak{su}(2) \oplus \mathfrak{u}(1)$ , which are reductive of maximal rank. However,  $\mathfrak{su}(3) \oplus \mathfrak{su}(2) \oplus \mathfrak{u}(1)$  cannot be embedded into  $\mathfrak{su}(1,3)$ , although it admits an embedding into the double  $\mathfrak{su}(1,3)$  and double  $\mathfrak{su}(4)$ , or more generally double  $\mathfrak{u}(4)$  [72, 78, 79]. Therefore, the (1,3)-color symmetries can be broken into the 3-color and the hypercharge symmetries of the Standard Model, thanks to the coupling factors and the partial composition of the Higgs boson [71, 79–83]. The role of this breaking is played by the perturbation properties of  $Cl_4(\mathbb{C})$ . The solution to obtain compatibility of the above mentioned facts is to describe the perturbation of the spacetime algebra using either the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{su}(1,3) \oplus \mathfrak{su}(1,3)$  or  $\mathfrak{u}(1,3) \oplus \mathfrak{u}(1,3)$ .

#### 2.7 Colored covariant derivative

The covariant derivative for a scalar field is  $D_{\mu} := \hat{e}_{\mu}^{\ a} \partial_{a}$ , which is given by the cotetrad components  $\hat{e}_{\mu}^{\ a}$  as representatives of the teleparallel translational gauge-like field  $\phi_{\mu}^{\ a}$ . The (non-trivial) co-tetrads and tetrads are given by

$$\hat{e}^a = \hat{e}_{\mu}^{\ a} dx^{\mu} \approx e^a + \phi_{\mu}^{\ a} dx^{\mu} \approx e^a + \phi^a,$$
 (53)

$$\hat{e}_a = \hat{e}^{\mu}_{\ a} \partial_{\mu} \approx e_a - \phi^{\mu}_{\ a} \partial_{\mu} \approx e_a - \phi_a, \tag{54}$$

respectively, where the identities  $\phi_a = \phi_a^\mu \partial_\mu$  and  $\phi^a = \phi_\mu^a dx^\mu$  have been used, and the identity matrices have been omitted for brevity. For a spinor field  $\Psi$  expressed in the above time-dependent Ansatz, total covariant derivative is  $D_\mu = \hat{e}_\mu^{\ a} \partial_a + \omega_\mu$ , where  $\omega_\mu$  is the spin connection. Considering weak gravitational field, the spin connection components are negligible (because they are derivates of  $\phi$ ), minimizing the effects of local Lorentz transformations on the spinor field. Therefore, we assume that the primary contributions to the covariant derivative come from the translational gauge field  $\phi$ .

In terms of the potential field  $A_{\mu}$  of the SU(1,3) gauge, the Eqs. 53 and 54 read

$$\hat{e}^a \approx e^a + \phi^a \approx e^a + \frac{q}{m} A^a u_\mu dx^\mu \simeq e^a - iq A_\mu^{\ a} dx^\mu, \tag{55}$$

$$\hat{e}_a \approx e_a - \phi_a \approx e_a - \frac{q}{m} A_a u^\mu \partial_\mu \simeq e_a + iq A_a. \tag{56}$$

It follows that the Cartan covariant derivative  $D_{\mu}$  coincides with the teleparallel gauge

$$D_{\mu} \equiv \hat{\partial}_{\mu} \equiv \hat{e}_{\mu} = \hat{e}_{\mu}^{\ a} \partial_{a} \approx e_{\mu} + \frac{q}{m} A_{\mu} u^{a} \partial_{a} \simeq \partial_{\mu} - iq A_{\mu} = \nabla_{\mu}.$$
 (57)

Finally, the expectation equivalence  $\nabla_{\mu} \simeq D_{\mu}$  between the SU(1, 3) gauge derivative and the teleparallel derivative can be set for each particle-field involved (expectation value). This equivalence is of major relevance to ensure the consistence of the theory for non-abelian fields **A**.

#### 2.8 Colored Gravity Lagrangian density

Due to the equivalence of the covariant derivatives, the 2-form torsion tensor yields the field strength of the teleparallel translational gauge (Eq. 21), which behaves like a 2-form curvature. Therefore, by introducing the perturbed co-tetrads (Eq. 55) in the field strength and by applying expectation values (Eq. 34), we obtain the SU(1, 3) field strength (geometrically, the curvature 2-form):

$$F_{\mu\nu} := F^a_{\ \mu\nu} \partial_a = [D_\mu, D_\nu] = (D_\mu \hat{e}_\nu^{\ a} - D_\nu \hat{e}_\mu^{\ a}) \partial_a \approx \frac{q}{m} \mathscr{F}_{\mu\nu} u^a \partial_a \simeq -iq \mathscr{F}_{\mu\nu}, \quad (58)$$

where  $\mathscr{F}_{\mu\nu} := iq^{-1}[\nabla_{\mu}, \nabla_{\nu}]$ . From now on, we will refer to **A** as the *Colored Gravity Field*. Moreover, the torsion scalar yields the Yang–Mills scalar

$$F^a_{\mu\nu} \simeq \frac{q}{m} \mathscr{F}_{\mu\nu} u^a \quad \mapsto \quad F^a_{\mu\nu} F_a^{\mu\nu} \simeq \frac{q^2}{m^2} \mathscr{F}_{\mu\nu} \mathscr{F}^{\mu\nu} \,,$$
 (59)

which is valid for the spinor  $\Psi$ .

By introducing the perturbed co-tetrads in the torsion scalar of the TEGR Lagrangian density (Eq. 24), and by including a source Lagrangian with energy density  $\rho$ , i.e.,  $\mathcal{L}_m = -\hat{e} \, \rho$ , we arrive at

$$\mathcal{L} = \frac{\hat{e}}{2\kappa} \left( -\frac{1}{4} F^a_{\ \mu\nu} F_a^{\ \mu\nu} \right) + \mathcal{L}_m \simeq \frac{\hat{e}}{2\kappa} \left( -\frac{1}{4} \frac{q^2}{m^2} \mathscr{F}_{\mu\nu} \mathscr{F}^{\mu\nu} \right) + \mathcal{L}_m . \tag{60}$$

For a perfect fluid, the source energy is  $\hat{m} = I_w m$  where  $I_w := (1+3w)/(1+w)$ , as shown in Eq. A10 of the Appendix A. Therefore, the total energy density is  $\hat{\rho} = \bar{\Psi} I_w m \Psi$ , while the proper energy density is  $\rho = \bar{\Psi} m \Psi = I_w^{-1} \hat{\rho}$ . However, in our case the source energy is the gauge field **A**.

Let  $\mathbf{A}(0)$  be the gauge field evaluated at the position of the test particle, with four-current  $\mathbf{q} = q\gamma_{\mu}$  and scalar charge q. The total density energy is  $\mathbf{q} \cdot \mathbf{A}(0)$ , where  $\mathbf{A}(0) \approx \mathbf{q}/4\pi r_m$  is the potential in the particle, which is valid for short distances  $r_m$  (see, for instance, [84]). Since our gauge fields behave as perfect fluids with w = 1 (cf. Eq. A8 of the Appendix A), the proper energy density has a factor  $I_w^{-1} = 1/2$ . Moreover, we need to introduce a normalized factor,  $f_m = \mathrm{i}\gamma^{\mu}D_{\mu}/m + \mathcal{O}$ , where  $\mathcal{O}$  are the other terms related to either the Dirac equation or the Bargmann–Wigner

equations, i.e.,

$$\rho = \bar{\Psi}\hat{m}_q f_m \Psi = \bar{\Psi} \frac{1}{2} \mathbf{q} \cdot \Delta \mathbf{A} \left( \frac{\mathrm{i}}{m} \gamma^{\mu} D_{\mu} + \mathcal{O} \right) \Psi, \qquad (61)$$

where  $\Delta \mathbf{A} := \mathbf{A} - \mathbf{A}(0) \approx -\mathbf{A}(0)$  and  $\bar{\Psi} := \Psi^{\dagger} \gamma^{0}$  is the Dirac adjoint, with  $\Psi^{\dagger}$  being the Hermitian adjoint. On the macroscopic scale, with a large number of particles, the factor  $f_{m}$  should be replaced by  $f_{m} \mapsto \mathbf{1}$ . Similarly, by changing  $\bar{\Psi}\hat{m}_{q}\Psi(\mathbf{x}) \mapsto \hat{m}_{q}\delta^{4}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y})$ , we obtain a density of the electric energy  $\hat{m}_{q}$  at the point  $\mathbf{y}$ . In addition, the divergence term of the Ricci scalar,  $-\partial_{\mu}(T^{\nu}_{\nu}\hat{e}/\kappa)$ , is useful for the Einstein–Hilbert Lagrangian of GR to recover the classical Einstein field equations and the Maxwell's equations by considering the matter Lagrangian,  $\mathcal{L}_{m} = -\hat{e}\rho \approx \frac{1}{2}\hat{e}\,\mathbf{q}\cdot\mathbf{A}(0)$  (see Sect. 3.4).

By hypothesis, we assume that the minimum distance corresponds to the particle event horizon  $r_m = 2Gm$ . This implies that the potential origin is  $\mathbf{A}(0) \approx \mathbf{q}/(8\pi Gm) = \mathbf{q}/(\kappa m)$ , thus yielding

$$\mathcal{L} = \frac{\hat{e}}{2\kappa} \left( -\frac{1}{4} F^{a}_{\mu\nu} F_{a}^{\mu\nu} \right) - \hat{e}\rho \simeq$$

$$\simeq \frac{\hat{e}}{2\kappa} \left( -\frac{1}{4} \frac{q^{2}}{m^{2}} \mathscr{F}_{\mu\nu} \mathscr{F}^{\mu\nu} \right) + \frac{q^{2}\hat{e}}{2\kappa m} \bar{\Psi} \left( \frac{\mathrm{i}}{m} \gamma^{\mu} D_{\mu} + \mathscr{O} \right) \Psi \simeq$$

$$\simeq \frac{\hat{e}}{2\kappa} \frac{q^{2}}{m^{2}} \left( -\frac{1}{4} \mathscr{F}_{\mu\nu} \mathscr{F}^{\mu\nu} + \bar{\Psi} \left( \mathrm{i} \gamma^{\mu} \nabla_{\mu} + m\mathscr{O} \right) \Psi \right) , \tag{62}$$

which produces the same Euler–Lagrange equations than the Yang–Mills Lagrangian,  $\mathcal{L}_{\mathscr{F}+\Psi}$  (recall Eq. 11). However, this one has a different coupling factor between fermions and gravity compared to the first-order tetradic Palatini action, whose Lagrangian density is

$$\mathscr{L} = \hat{e} \left( \frac{1}{2\kappa} \hat{e}^{\mu}_{\ a} \hat{e}^{\nu}_{\ b} R_{\mu\nu}^{\ ab} + \bar{\Psi} (i\gamma^{\mu} D_{\mu} - m) \Psi \right) , \tag{63}$$

where  $\hat{e} := \det \hat{e}_{\mu}^{\ a} = \sqrt{-g}$ ,  $\kappa = 8\pi G$  and  $R_{\mu\nu}^{\ ab}$  is the curvature of the spin connection. The interpretation of the different coupling factors is that the SU(1,3) Yang–Mills interactions would be particular cases of the colored gravity in which the spinors are coupled. In other words, due to the spatial gauge choice for the potentials, the gravitational constant,  $\kappa$ , does not affect in the first order of the perturbative interactions.

## 3 Electromagnetic limit and beyond

#### 3.1 Torsion-free components

Before analyzing the classic limit, it is useful to check some properties of the Lorentz connection, since particle trajectories can be described by both the TEGR (with torsion) and the GR (without torsion) geodesics of the *spacetime-particle* field. In fact, TEGR contorsion can be absorbed as a Riemann curvature effect [44, 85]. Similarly, electrodynamics can be modeled by torsionless Riemannian geometry because the gauge group is Abelian. This means that the subgroup  $U(1) \subset SU(1,3)$  will be considered in the following sections to describe the gauge potential A (perturbation of the metric). The perturbed co-tetrads lead to a perturbed spin connection, whose (torsionless) components  $\omega_{\mu}^{\ ab}$  are (Eq. 16):

$$\omega_{\mu}^{ab} = \hat{e}_{\nu}^{a} \mathring{D} \hat{e}^{\nu b} = \hat{e}_{\nu}^{a} (\partial_{\mu} \hat{e}^{\nu b} + \mathring{\Gamma}^{\nu}_{\sigma \mu} \hat{e}^{\sigma b})$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} (\partial_{\mu} \hat{e}_{\nu}^{b} - \partial_{\nu} \hat{e}_{\mu}^{b}) - \frac{1}{2} \hat{e}^{\nu b} (\partial_{\mu} \hat{e}_{\nu}^{a} - \partial_{\nu} \hat{e}_{\mu}^{a}) - \frac{1}{2} \hat{e}^{\rho a} \hat{e}^{\sigma b} (\partial_{\rho} \hat{e}_{\sigma c} - \partial_{\sigma} \hat{e}_{\rho c}) \hat{e}_{\mu}^{c}$$

$$\approx \frac{1}{2} (\partial_{\mu} \hat{e}^{ab} - \partial_{\mu} \hat{e}^{ba} - \partial^{a} \hat{e}_{\mu}^{b} + \partial^{b} \hat{e}_{\mu}^{a} - \eta^{\rho a} \eta^{\sigma b} \eta_{cd} (\partial^{a} \hat{e}_{\sigma}^{d} - \partial^{b} \hat{e}_{\rho}^{d}) \delta_{\mu}^{c})$$

$$\approx -(\partial^{a} \phi_{\mu}^{b} - \partial^{b} \phi_{\mu}^{a}) \approx -\frac{q}{m} (\partial^{a} (A^{b} u_{\mu}) - \partial^{b} (A^{a} u_{\mu})). \tag{64}$$

Two interesting properties of the connection are found for the application to spinors  $\Psi$  and for contractions with  $\gamma^{\mu}$  (useful for vector fields). Taking into account the Lorentz generators for spinors,  $S_{ab}^{\Psi} = i[\gamma_a, \gamma_b]/4$ , we obtain

$$\omega_{\mu}^{ab} S_{ab}^{\Psi} \approx \frac{\mathrm{i}}{4} \omega_{\mu}^{ab} [\gamma_a, \gamma_b]$$

$$\approx -\frac{\mathrm{i}}{4} \frac{q}{m} \left( \partial^a (A^b u_{\mu}) - \partial^b (A^a u_{\mu}) \right) (\gamma_a \gamma_b - \gamma_b \gamma_a) \approx 0,$$
(65)

which means that the torsion-free connection does not provide additional terms to the total covariant derivative, and it requires to take into account derivatives of both the spin connection and the gauge covariant derivative, e.g.,  $\hat{D}_{\mu} = \hat{\partial}_{\mu} - i\omega_{\mu}^{\ ab}S_{ab}/2 = \hat{\partial}_{\mu} + 0 \simeq \nabla_{\mu}$ . Alternatively, one can incorporate the contorsion part of the Lorentz connection, thus obtaining in a natural way the total covariant derivative  $D_{\mu} \simeq \nabla_{\mu}$ .

On the other hand, the connection form for vector fields is obtained by the contraction with  $u^{\mu}$ , and it is also useful to obtain the contraction with  $dx^{\mu}$ 

$$\omega_{\mu}^{\ ab}u^{\mu} \approx -\frac{q}{m} \left( \partial^{a} A^{b} - \partial^{b} A^{a} \right) \approx -\frac{q}{m} \mathscr{F}^{ab},$$
 (66)

$$\omega^{ab} := \omega_{\mu}^{\ ab} dx^{\mu} \approx \partial^{b} \phi^{a} - \partial^{a} \phi^{b} = -\frac{q}{m} \mathscr{F}^{ab} d\tau, \tag{67}$$

where the equality  $\gamma_{\mu}\gamma^{\mu} = \gamma^{\mu}\gamma_{\mu} = 4$  has been used and, in particular,  $\gamma^{\mu}(\partial^{a}\gamma_{\mu}) = 0$ . Moreover, recall that  $\mathscr{F}^{ab} := \partial^{a}A^{b} - \partial^{b}A^{a}$  are the components of the U(1) field-strength tensor, that is, the components of the 2-form Faraday curvature  $\mathbf{F} := \frac{1}{2}\mathscr{F}_{\mu\nu}\mathrm{d}x^{\mu}\wedge\mathrm{d}x^{\nu} = \mathrm{d}A = (\partial_{\mu}A_{\nu})\mathrm{d}x^{\mu}\wedge\mathrm{d}x^{\nu}$ . Notice that details on possible non-abelian effects of the sources are lost if the contorsion is not added.

For a vector field  $v^a$ , the total time derivative  $\mathbf{D}_{\tau} := \hat{\gamma}^{\mu} D_{\mu} = \gamma^{\mu} \partial_{\mu}$  behaves well. Recall that the equation of motion for a free particle is given by  $\mathbf{D}_{\tau} v^a = 0$  (Eq. 29), that is,

$$\mathbf{D}_{\tau}v^{a} := \hat{\gamma}^{\mu}D_{\mu}v^{a} = \mathbf{d}_{\tau}v^{a} + \eta_{bc}\omega_{\mu}^{ac}u^{\mu}v^{b} = 0 \quad \Rightarrow \quad \mathbf{d}_{\tau}v^{a} \approx \frac{q}{m}\mathscr{F}^{ac}v_{c}, \tag{68}$$

which is the equation of a particle subject to a Lorentz force. As mentioned in the previous sections, the acceleration of spinless particles can be modelled by both the torsion tensor (like an *external* force) and the geodesic equation within the pseudo-Riemannian geometry. That is to say, the description of the movement is provided by the Ricci coefficient of rotation and, therefore, it is also into the Ricci tensor.

In local coordinates, since the components of  $\mathrm{d}\mathscr{F}^a_{\ b}$  are sixteen real functions, the Lorentz curvature 2-form components are

$$R^{a}_{b} = d\omega^{a}_{b} + \omega^{a}_{c} \wedge \omega^{c}_{b} \approx -\frac{q}{m} d\mathscr{F}^{a}_{b} d\tau + \left(\frac{q}{m}\right)^{2} \mathscr{F}^{a}_{c} \wedge \mathscr{F}^{c}_{b} d\tau^{2}. \tag{69}$$

Similarly, applying  $\hat{e}_{\mu}^{\ a}=e_{\mu}^{\ a}+\phi_{\mu}^{\ a}$  adequately to the Ricci curvature, taking into account Eq. 64, the first-order Ricci scalar for the Hilbert–Einstein action is

$$R := R_{ab} \wedge \star \hat{e}^{ab} = R_{\mu\nu ab} \hat{e}^{\mu\nu ab} = \frac{1}{2} (\partial_{\mu} \omega_{\nu ab} + \omega_{\mu a}^{\ c} \omega_{\nu cb}) \left( \hat{e}^{\mu a} \hat{e}^{\nu b} - \hat{e}^{\mu b} \hat{e}^{\nu a} \right) \approx$$

$$\approx -\frac{1}{2} \frac{q}{m} \partial_{\mu} \left( \partial_{a} (A_{b} u_{\nu}) - \partial_{b} (A_{a} u_{\nu}) \right) \left( \hat{e}^{\mu a} \hat{e}^{\nu b} - \hat{e}^{\mu b} \hat{e}^{\nu a} \right) + 0 \approx$$

$$\approx -\frac{q}{m} \partial^{a} \left( \partial_{a} (A_{b} u^{b}) - \partial_{b} (A_{a} u^{b}) \right) \approx -\frac{1}{m} \partial^{a} \partial_{a} (A_{b} j^{b})$$

$$(70)$$

where  $\partial^a \partial_b (A_a u^b) = 0$  and  $j^b := q u^b$  are considered. This curvature scalar density is consistent with the electromagnetism prescription, as shown in the following subsection.

#### 3.2 Physical prescription

According to the above developments, the electrodynamics equations are obtained by the choice of a potential energy origin, which causes curved geodesics. This subsection is focused on the description of that idea and its consequences in a classical way, and is supported by auxiliary calculations in the Appendix A. Of course, electromagnetism is defined by the Abelian subalgebra  $\mathfrak{u}(1) \subset \mathfrak{su}(1,3)$ . Therefore, the metric perturbation  $\phi_{\mu}{}^{a} = A^{a}u_{\mu}$  is now real, isomorphic to the classical linear perturbation in gravity.

Spacetime-particle geodesics. For classical gravitational interactions, the geodesics generated by a source energy do not depend on the energy (inertial mass) of the point object in "free fall". However, the metric perturbed by a gauge potential now differs from that situation, since it depends on the mass m and the charge q of every "test particle", forming a new indivisible entity of spacetime-particle field. In other words, the interaction energy (qA) is not the same than the inertial energy (m). In order to ensure continuity in the metric tensor field, g, it is required that all the quantities are

also fields (constant or not), that is,

$$g_{\mu\nu}(x) \approx \eta_{\mu\nu} + 2\phi_{\mu\nu}(x) \approx \eta_{\mu\nu} + 2\frac{q(x)}{m(x)}A_{\mu}(x)u_{\nu}(x).$$
 (71)

where the fields m and q are not constant due to the dependence on the position of the particles. The potential vector field, A(x), needs to be the sum of all of the Lienard-Wiechert-like potentials evaluated at x, including the gauge field generated by the quantum numbers (q(x)) and any possible external fields.

Two-particle interaction. Consider a system with only two (almost) point particles, '1' and '2'. For particle '1', let  $q_1$  be its electric charge,  $u_1^{\alpha}$  be its 4-velocity,  $y=(t,\vec{r}_1)\in\mathbb{R}^4$  its location and  $A_1$  be the vector field caused by it. Analogously, for the particle '2', let  $q_2$  be its electric charge,  $u_2^{\alpha}$  be its 4-velocity, m be its mass,  $x=(t,\vec{r}_2)$  be its location and  $A_2$  be the vector field caused by it, which is assumed to be negligible, i.e.,  $|A_2| \ll |A_1|$ . Therefore, the total vector field,  $A(x) \approx A_1(x)$ , is essentially external and the metric evaluated at x should be interpreted, on a macroscopic scale, in one of the following two ways,

$$g_{\mu\nu}^{(a)} \approx \eta_{\mu\nu} + 2\phi_{\mu\nu}^{(a)} \approx \eta_{\mu\nu} + 2\frac{q_2}{m}A_1^{(2)}u_{2\mu}u_{2\nu},$$
 (72)

$$g_{\mu\nu}^{(b)} \approx \eta_{\mu\nu} + 2\phi_{\mu\nu}^{(b)} \approx \eta_{\mu\nu} + 2\frac{q_2}{m}A_{1(\mu}u_{2\nu)}m,$$
 (73)

where  $A_1^{(2)} \approx A_{1\gamma}u_2^{\gamma}$  and  $A_{1(\mu}u_{2\nu)} := (A_{1\mu}u_{2\nu} + u_{2\mu}A_{1\nu})/2 = A_1(u_{1\mu}u_{2\nu} + u_{2\mu}u_{1\nu})/2$  are defined by a scalar function  $\zeta(r)$  such that  $A_{1\gamma}(r) = q_1u_{1\gamma}\zeta(r)$ , and the relative distance  $r := \max\{|(x^{\mu} - y^{\mu})u_{\mu}|, r_m\}$  is measured with respect to a minimum value  $r_m$ . By defining the four-currents as  $J_{1\nu} := q_1u_{1\nu}$  and  $J_{1\nu} := q_2u_{2\nu}$ , we can identify the semi-classical perturbation  $\Phi_{\alpha\beta}$ :

$$g_{\mu\nu}^{(a)} \approx \eta_{\mu\nu} + \frac{2}{m} \zeta(r) J_1^{\gamma} J_{2\gamma} u_{2\mu} u_{2\nu} \approx : \eta_{\mu\nu} + \Phi_{\mu\nu}^{(a)} \Rightarrow \Phi_{\mu\nu}^{(a)} = \frac{4G}{r_m} \zeta(r) J_1^{\gamma} J_{2\gamma} u_{2\mu} u_{2\nu}, (74)$$

$$g_{\mu\nu}^{(b)} \approx \eta_{\mu\nu} + \frac{2}{m} \zeta(r) J_{1(\mu} J_{2\nu)} \approx : \eta_{\mu\nu} + \Phi_{\mu\nu}^{(b)} \qquad \Rightarrow \qquad \Phi_{\mu\nu}^{(b)} = \frac{4G}{r_m} \zeta(r) J_{(1\mu} J_{2\nu)}, \tag{75}$$

where the minimum distance (or spatial gauge) has been chosen in the event horizon of the test particle '2', i.e.,  $r_m := 2Gm$  with w = 1 (see Eqs. A8 and Eq. A13 of Appendix A). Taking into account the relative distance r, the scalar function is  $\zeta(r) = k/r$ , where  $k = 1/(4\pi)$  is the Coulomb constant with permittivity  $\epsilon_0 \equiv 1$  in natural units. Now, one can identify a Lienard-Wiechert-like potential  $\Phi$  from the pertubed metric (Eq. 75) such as

$$\Phi_{\mu\nu}^{(b)} \approx 4 \frac{G}{k} \zeta_m A_{(1\mu} J_{2\nu)} \approx 4G \zeta_m \frac{J_{(1\mu} J_{2\nu)}}{r} \approx 4 \frac{G}{k} \frac{kq_2}{r_m} \frac{kq_1}{r} u_{(1\mu} u_{2\nu)}$$

$$\approx 4 \frac{G}{k} A_{(1\mu} A_{2\nu)}, \tag{76}$$

where  $\zeta_m := \zeta(r_m) = \mathrm{k}/(2\mathrm{G}m) = 1/(8\pi\mathrm{G}m) = 1/(\kappa m)$ , while  $A_1 := A_1(r)$  and  $A_2 := A_2(r_m) := J_2\zeta_m$ , as the reference is at the particle '2'.

#### 3.3 Lorentz force and Maxwell equations

Lorentz force. The electric energy perturbation leads to the Lorentz force. To prove this, it is enough to use linearized gravity (Eq. A10 of Appendix A) and the metric of Eq. 72 or Eq. 73. For both metrics, the Lagrangian functional for a test particle '2' is the same:

 $L = \frac{m}{2} g_{\alpha\beta} u_2^{\alpha} u_2^{\beta} \approx \frac{m}{2} \eta_{\alpha\beta} u_2^{\alpha} u_2^{\beta} + A_1^{\gamma} q_2 u_{2\gamma}. \tag{77}$ 

The second-order term of the metric is omitted because its effects are negligible for point particles (see Appendix B). By defining the Faraday tensor as  $F_{\gamma\alpha} := \partial_{\gamma}A_{1\alpha} - \partial_{\alpha}A_{1\gamma}$ , the Euler–Lagrange equations (Eq. A11 in Appendix A) are

$$\frac{d}{d\tau} \left( mu_{2\alpha} + q_2 A_{1\alpha} \right) - q_2 u_2^{\gamma} \frac{\partial A_{1\gamma}}{\partial x_2^{\alpha}} = \frac{d}{d\tau} \left( mu_{2\alpha} \right) + q_2 u_2^{\gamma} \frac{\partial A_{1\alpha}}{\partial x_2^{\gamma}} - q_2 u_2^{\gamma} \frac{\partial A_{1\gamma}}{\partial x_2^{\alpha}} 
= \frac{d}{d\tau} \left( mu_{2\alpha} \right) + q_2 u_2^{\gamma} \mathscr{F}_{\gamma\alpha} = 0,$$
(78)

which is the Lorentz force.

Perturbation sources. The Source Analysis (SA) is defined by considering that the total potential field A(x) is generated only by the source '1' in  $x = x_1$ , that is,  $q(x) = q_1(x)$ ,  $J(x) = J_1(x)$  and  $A(x) = A_1(x)$ . Nevertheless, classically it may be more interesting to consider the Interaction Analysis (IA), with a test particle '2' with  $q_2 \ll q_1$  that is moving parallel to '1' (i.e.,  $u := u_1 = u_2$ ) to reproduce a stationary frame. For both cases, the metric of Eq. 74 is equal to Eq. 75, and the IA recovers the SA when  $q_2$  is replaced by  $q_1$ . For instance, consider the following field:

$$\Phi_{\mu\nu} \equiv \Phi_{\mu\nu}^{(b)} \approx 4 \frac{G}{k} \zeta_m A_{1\mu} J_{2\nu} = 4 \frac{G}{k} \zeta_m A_{1\mu} q_2 u_{\nu}.$$

Using the first-order Einstein field equations (Eq. A3 of Appendix A), we find that

$$R_{\mu\nu}^{(1)} \approx 8\pi \left( P_{\mu\nu} - \frac{P}{2} g_{\mu\nu} \right) \Longrightarrow -\frac{1}{2} \partial^{\gamma} \partial_{\gamma} \Phi_{\mu\nu} \approx 8\pi G \hat{\rho}_{q} u_{\mu} u_{\nu}$$

$$\Longrightarrow -2 \frac{G}{k} \zeta_{m} q_{2} \partial^{\gamma} \partial_{\gamma} (A_{1\mu} u_{\nu}) \approx 8\pi G \hat{\rho}_{q} u_{\mu} u_{\nu},$$
(79)

where w = 1/3 is required, which corresponds to a perfect fluid, and the total energy density (including pressure effects and omitting retarded terms) equals to

$$\hat{\rho}_q \approx -\frac{\mathrm{d}(J_1^{\gamma} J_{2\gamma} \zeta_m)}{\mathrm{d}V} \approx -q_2 Q \zeta_m,\tag{80}$$

where the (rest) charge density is given by

$$Q(y) := \frac{\mathrm{d}q_1}{\mathrm{d}V} :\approx q_1 \int \frac{\delta^4(y-x)}{\sqrt{-a}} \mathrm{d}\tau.$$

Since the test particle appears on both sides of Eq. 79, the dependence on  $\zeta_m q_2$  vanishes. As expected, considering the SA instead of the IA, it also vanishes. With this, the Maxwell equations are obtained in Lorentz gauge formulation:

$$\partial^{\gamma} \partial_{\gamma} A_{1\mu} \approx 4\pi k j_{\mu},\tag{81}$$

with  $j_{\mu} := Q u_{\mu}$ . Note that the harmonic coordinate condition  $\partial^{\alpha} \Phi_{\alpha\beta} = \frac{1}{2} \eta^{\alpha\gamma} \partial_{\beta} \Phi_{\alpha\gamma}$  for  $\Phi_{\alpha\beta} \approx q_2 \zeta_m A u_{\alpha} u_{\beta}$  is equivalent to the Lorentz gauge  $(\partial^{\gamma} A_{\gamma} = 0)$  when the four-velocity  $u^{\beta}$  is applied to both sides of the Eq. 79, as A is an electrostatic field  $(u^{\beta} \partial_{\beta} A = 0)$  and  $0 = \partial^{\gamma} (u^{\beta} u_{\beta}) = 2 u^{\beta} \partial^{\gamma} u_{\beta}$ . To complete this result, the homogeneous equation  $\nabla_{[\alpha} \mathscr{F}_{\beta\gamma]} = \nabla_{[\alpha} \nabla A_{[\beta\gamma]]} = 0$  is easily obtained from the first Bianchi identity,  $R^{\sigma}_{[\beta\gamma\delta]} = 0$ , by applying the identity  $A_{\sigma} R^{\sigma}_{\beta\gamma\delta} = \nabla_{[\gamma} \nabla_{\delta]} A_{\beta}$ . This is also trivially found by using the 2-form representation of the Faraday tensor  $(\mathbf{F} = \frac{1}{2} \mathscr{F}_{\mu\nu} dx^{\mu} \wedge dx^{\nu} = dA)$ , i.e.,  $d\mathbf{F} = 0$ , since the second exterior derivative is zero  $(d^2 \equiv 0)$ .

#### 3.4 First-order Lagrangian density

The Lagrangian density of matter [86] is  $\mathcal{L}_M = -\rho\sqrt{-g}$ , where  $\rho = I_w^{-1}\hat{\rho}$  is the proper energy, which is related to the effective total energy density. For electromagnetism, one has  $\hat{\rho} \approx \hat{\rho}_q = -j_{1\mu}J_2^\mu\zeta_m$ , where  $j_{1\mu} := Qu_{1\mu}$  is the density of the source four-current and  $J_{2\mu} := q_2u_{2\mu}$  is a test-particle 4-current. With the first-order Ricci tensor,  $R_{\mu\nu}^{(1)} = -\frac{1}{2}\partial_\gamma\partial^\gamma\Phi_{\mu\nu}$ , and Eq. 76, the Einstein–Hilbert Lagrangian density is

$$\mathcal{L}[g^{\mu\nu}] = \sqrt{-g} \left( \frac{g^{\mu\nu} R_{\mu\nu}}{16\pi G} - \rho \right)$$

$$\approx \sqrt{-g} g^{\mu\nu} \left( \frac{-1}{8\pi k} \partial_{\gamma} \partial^{\gamma} (\zeta_m A_{(1\mu} J_{2\nu)}) + \frac{1}{2} j_{(1\mu} J_{2\nu)} \zeta_m \right). \tag{82}$$

The Euler–Lagrange equations depend only on the fields  $g^{\mu\nu}$ . Setting the latter equal to zero and contracting with respect to the velocity of the test particle  $u_2^{\nu}$ , we conclude that

$$\frac{1}{4\pi \mathbf{k}} \partial_{\gamma} \partial^{\gamma} (A_{(1\mu} J_{2\nu)}) = j_{(1\mu} J_{2\nu)} \implies \partial_{\gamma} \partial^{\gamma} A_{1\mu} = 4\pi \mathbf{k} j_{1\mu},$$

as expected. Observe that electromagnetism is formulated as a particular case of colored gravity.

#### 3.5 Charge-energy and source-gravity relationships

The integration of Eq. 80 leads to an electrical energy potential with origin in  $r_m$ , which is calculated by the displacement of a test particle '2' between  $r_m$  and r, both in a stationary reference system. In other words, the electrical energy suffered by '2' (since we take  $r_m$  in '2') is

$$m_q(r) :\approx J_1^{\alpha} J_{2\alpha} \Delta \zeta(r) + O(\partial \zeta^2) = J_1^{\alpha} \Delta A_{2\alpha}(r) + O((\partial A_2)^2),$$
 (83)

where  $\Delta A_2^{\alpha}(r) := J_2^{\alpha}(\zeta(r) - \zeta(r_m))$  is the hypothetical electromagnetic 4-potential of '2'. The possible second order term,  $O((\partial A_2)^2)$ , is an electromagnetic self-energy of the particle '2' (e.g., from the Faraday tensor,  $F^{\mu\alpha}F^{\nu}{}_{\alpha} - \frac{1}{4}\eta^{\mu\nu}F_{\alpha\beta}F^{\alpha\beta}$ ). By comparing to the limit case of the semi-classical gravity perturbation with w=1,  $\Phi_{\alpha\beta}^{(a)}=4\phi(r)u_{\alpha}u_{\alpha}$ , it is easy to identify an approach for the gravitational potential:

$$\phi(r) \approx \frac{GJ_1^{\gamma}J_{2\gamma}\zeta_m}{r} = \frac{G}{k}A_{1\mu}J_2^{\mu}\zeta_m = \frac{G}{k}A_{\mu}(r)J^{\mu}(r)\zeta_m, \tag{84}$$

where  $A_{\mu}(r)$  and  $J^{\mu}(r)$  are the total potential field vector and the 4-current, respectively, evaluated at r. In the SA case, it is found that  $\phi(r) = r_q^2/(r_m r)$ , where  $r_q^2 := G kq^2$  is the characteristic length scale of the Reissner–Nordström metric, whose electromagnetic term is  $\phi(r) = r_q^2/r^2$  [87]. To make compatible both metrics, it is necessary to use the (Kerr–Schild) double-copy solution, i.e.,

$$\Phi_{\mu\nu}(r) = 4\phi(r)u_{\mu}u_{\nu} \sim -2\frac{\mathrm{G}}{\mathrm{k}}\hat{A}_{\mu}\hat{A}_{\nu} = -\kappa\hat{A}_{\mu}\hat{A}_{\nu},$$

where  $\hat{A}_{\mu} := \Delta A_{\mu} = A_{\mu}(r) - A_{\mu}(r_m)$ . Note that the residual constant is omitted. Consistently with linearized gravity (Eq. A13 of Appendix A), the electric-based perturbation energy suffered by '2' is also  $m_q \approx m I_w \Delta \phi(r) = m I_w (\phi(r) - \phi(r_m))$ when  $\phi(r)$  is predominantly of electrical origin (Eq. 84 and Eq. A13 of Appendix A). Setting it equal to Eq. 83, one can easily check that

$$m_q(r) \approx J_1^{\alpha} \Delta A_{2\alpha}(r) \approx m I_w(\phi(r) - \phi(r_m)).$$
 (85)

Since the origin is in the test particle  $(r_m = 2Gm)$ , the total potential energy  $(r \rightarrow$  $\infty$ ) of Eq. 85 represents the total source energy with w=1/3, that is,  $m_q(\infty)=$  $-J_1^{\alpha}J_{2\alpha}\zeta_m = -q_1q_2\zeta_m = -q_1q_2/(\kappa m) < 0$ . For example, assuming that the self-energy of a q-charged particle is  $m_q(\infty) = m$ , it follows the Planck mass-charge relationship,

$$\kappa m^2 = -q^2 \,. \tag{86}$$

Therefore, in order to translate some semi-classical results between gravity and electromagnetism, it is useful to define the application:

$$\mathcal{T}: \qquad \qquad \mathbb{R} \cdot \mathcal{Q} \rightarrow i \,\mathbb{R}$$
 (87)

$$C \cdot q \mapsto \mathcal{T}(C \cdot q) := C \cdot \mathcal{T}(q) := C \cdot i\sqrt{\frac{2G}{k}} \, m = C \cdot i\sqrt{\kappa} \, m,$$
 (88)

where  $\mathcal{Q}$  is the space of the coupling constants,  $k = 1/4\pi$  and  $\kappa = 8\pi G$ , while q and m are the charge and the mass, respectively, of a point particle in natural units (1 = $c=\hbar=\epsilon_0$ ). Thanks to this transformation, Eq. 84 recovers the classical gravitational field,  $\phi(r) = -Gm/r < 0$ , which is a (simple) gravity spacetime perturbation. In fact, the equivalent energy perturbation for the SA case (with  $J^{\gamma} := J_1^{\gamma} = J_2^{\gamma}$ ) is the equivalence  $\mathcal{T}(m_q(\infty)) = \mathcal{T}(-q^2\zeta_m) = m$ , and Eq. 74 leads to the linearized gravity with w = 1.

An important outcome is that the source energy is negative when the total integral is taken into account  $(m_q(\infty) = -J^{\gamma}J_{\gamma}\zeta_m = -q^2\zeta_m < 0$  for the SA). To obtain positive energy (mass), it is necessary to combine electric charges with different signs and make quantum-electrodynamic corrections. The effective electrical neutrality of the matter sources is key in obtaining an effective positive energy.

The classical gravity interaction can be understood as a sum of the effects provided by the effective energy interactions of the Colored Gravity, which could include all the other interactions (source effects). As a drawback, the proposed semi-classical theory cannot predict fundamental parameters, for instance the Coulomb or fine-structure constants. However, the double-copy solution of the perturbed metric could provide relevant information on the fundamental interaction, and higher-order corrections can be analyzed in future work. The most important aspects to be addressed are: i) the quantization procedure to obtain a quantum field theory of gravity, while being compatible with the standard model, and ii) the extension of the model at a cosmological scale to explore early stages of the Universe.

To extend the spacetime algebra to a cosmological scale, the proposed methodology can be applied to the hyperconical model of Monjo [88, 89] by using either non-local or asymptotic symmetries [58, 90]. This is a key at cosmological scales because the hyperconical model explains phenomenology similar to that presumably due to *dark quantities*, but it does not produce photons by itself since it establishes a 'zero active' energy [91, 92].

### 4 Conclusions

This work is based on perturbed tetrads and spacetime generators with a covariant Wilson-line term (in the Lorentz gauge) representing the modified ground state of the spacetime generators according to the observer's frame of reference.

The introduction of that small perturbation to the local coordinates formulates gauge interaction phenomena for SU(1,3) Yang–Mills dynamics. In particular, unitary (gauge) transformations of local phases are equivalent to the change of reference system from local coordinates to the observer's reference frame. In fact, the expectation value of translation *gauge-like* covariant derivative is set to coincide with the SU(1,3)-gauge covariant derivative, and the transformation can be simplified as a change of the reference frame (like a choice of the gauge potential origin).

As a general output for SU(1, 3) interactions, the metric depends on the field features (coupling factors) at each position. To ensure continuity in the metric tensor field, the coupling factors should also be fields, and it is forbidden that two different features, e.g., two masses, are at the same 4-position (this is similar to the Pauli exclusion principle in fermionic statistics). In fact, SU(1, 3) can be formulated from complexified perturbations of the Clifford–Dirac algebra and, therefore, the results of this paper could provide basic ideas for colored gravity.

As a particular limit, the classical electromagnetism with Lorentz force and Maxwell equations is recovered from the Einstein Field Equations by using the perturbed tetrad. On a macroscopic scale, it is equivalent to setting a spatial gauge,  $r_m$ , for the energy origin in the electric 4-potential field. This origin is set in the event

horizon of each test particle with energy m and the equation of state w=1, that is,  $r_m=2\mathrm{G}m$ .

In this context, spacetime would present continuous rough fields given by the small gauge-based perturbations (linked to the coupling constants and the particle quantum numbers). Moreover, the torsion of the developed metric  $(g \sim \eta + A \otimes A)$  can be interpreted with the picture of a spacetime with a double-helix-like structure based on pairs  $A \otimes A$  of entangled virtual  $\mathfrak{su}(1,3)$  bosons (e.g., photons). These potential fields are the connection (force carrier or virtual-particle exchange) of a double-copy gauge transformation, generated by an extended Poincaré algebra  $\mathbb{R}^{1,3} \oplus \mathfrak{u}(1,3)$ .

In conclusion, future works should inspect further the double-copy gauge viewpoint of the metric, addressing quantization procedures and Lagrangian density corrections, as well as on the extension of the perturbed algebra on a cosmological scale. Work in both directions is currently in progress.

Acknowledgements. The authors greatly appreciate all the very useful comments and suggestions of Prof. Fernando Barbero, Prof. Luis Acedo, Prof. Piergiulio Tempesta and the anonymous referees. The second author (ARA) is supported by the Ministerio de Universidades, Spain, under an FPU grant and partially supported by the Ministerio de Ciencia e Innovación, Spain, under grant PID2021-126124NB-I00. The third author (RCS) acknowledges the partial financial support from the research grant PID2019-106802GB-I00/AEI/10.13039/501100011033 (AEI/ FEDER, UE).

#### **Declarations**

- Author contribution: The original idea, symbolic calculus and main drafting of the paper was performed by RM, while ARA and RCS revised the formal consistency of the definitions and results. All authors read and approved the final paper.
- Funding: Ministerio de Ciencia e Innovación, Spain, under grant PID2021-126124NB-I00 and Research grant number PID2019-106802GB-I00/AEI/10.13039/501100011033 (AEI/ FEDER, UE)
- Conflict of interest: Not applicable
- Ethics approval: Not applicable
- Consent to participate: Not applicable
- Consent for publication: Not applicable
- Code availability: Not applicable
- Materials availability: Not applicable

If any of the sections are not relevant to your manuscript, please include the heading and write 'Not applicable' for that section.

# Appendix A Linearized gravity and gravitomagnetism

#### A.1 Linearised gravity for point particles

To support the analysis of the classical limit in a macroscopic scale, in this Appendix we recall some results of Classical Relativity, especially from the linearized formalism and the gravitomagnetism solution [9, 93]. Using local coordinates with an affine connection, the Ricci curvature tensor components  $(R_{\alpha\beta})$  are computed from the Riemann curvature tensor components  $(R_{\alpha\beta\gamma})$ , that is,

$$R_{\alpha\beta} := R^{\mu}_{\alpha\mu\beta} = \partial_{\mu}\Gamma^{\mu}_{\alpha\beta} - \partial_{\beta}\Gamma^{\mu}_{\mu\alpha} + \Gamma^{\mu}_{\rho\mu}\Gamma^{\rho}_{\alpha\beta} - \Gamma^{\mu}_{\rho\beta}\Gamma^{\rho}_{\alpha\mu}, \tag{A1}$$

where  $\Gamma^{\mu}_{\alpha\beta}$  are the Christoffel symbols of the second kind, which for the Levi–Civita connection  $\hat{\nabla}$  satisfy  $\hat{\nabla}g = 0$ , such that g is free of torsion. Therefore, for a perturbed metric,  $g_{\alpha\beta} \approx \eta_{\alpha\beta} + \Phi_{\alpha\beta}$ , the first-order Christoffel symbols are

$$\Gamma^{\mu}_{\alpha\beta} = \frac{1}{2} g^{\mu\nu} \left( \partial_{\alpha} g_{\nu\beta} + \partial_{\beta} g_{\alpha\nu} - \partial_{\nu} g_{\alpha\beta} \right) \approx \frac{1}{2} \eta^{\mu\nu} \left( \partial_{\alpha} \Phi_{\nu\beta} + \partial_{\beta} \Phi_{\alpha\nu} - \partial_{\nu} \Phi_{\alpha\beta} \right). \tag{A2}$$

By using the harmonic coordinates condition, i.e.,  $\eta^{\beta\gamma}\partial_{\gamma}\Phi_{\alpha\beta}=\frac{1}{2}\eta^{\beta\gamma}\partial_{\alpha}A_{\beta\gamma}$ , the Einstein field equations with the first order of the Ricci tensor read

$$R_{\alpha\beta}^{(1)} \approx -\frac{1}{2}\partial_{\gamma}\partial^{\gamma}\Phi_{\alpha\beta} \approx 8\pi G \left(P_{\alpha\beta} - \frac{P}{2}g_{\alpha\beta}\right),$$
 (A3)

where G is the Newtonian gravitational constant and  $P_{\alpha\beta}$  is the stress-energy tensor. For a point particle 'i' located at  $x_i = (t, \vec{r_i})$  with energy  $m_i$  and 4-velocity  $u^{\alpha} := dx_i^{\alpha}/d\tau$  (with respect to the proper time  $d\tau$ ), the 4-momentum is  $P^{\alpha} := m_i u^{\alpha}$ . If we consider a perfect fluid with N particles located at  $x_i \approx x_0 = (t, \vec{r_0} \equiv 0)$  for all, with total mass  $m = \sum_i m_i$  and moving in parallel with velocity  $u^{\alpha}$ , the density  $\rho(x)$  and the stress-energy  $P^{\alpha\beta}(x)$  are [94]:

$$\rho(x) := \sum_{i=1}^{N} \int \frac{\delta^4(x - x_i(\tau))}{\sqrt{|g(x)|}} m_i d\tau \approx \Theta(t - r/c) \, \delta^3(\vec{r}) m$$

$$P^{\alpha\beta}(x) = \hat{\rho}(x) u^{\alpha} u^{\beta} - \sigma(x) g^{\alpha\beta} = \rho(x) ((1 + w) u^{\alpha} u^{\beta} - w g^{\alpha\beta}),$$
(A4)

where  $x=(t,\vec{r})$  are the measurement coordinates with  $r:=||\vec{r}||>0$ ,  $\delta^n$  is the n-dimensional Dirac delta,  $\Theta(t-r/c)\approx\Theta(t):=\int_{-\infty}^t\delta(s)\,ds$  is the Heaviside step function by neglecting the retarded term  $r/c\ll t$  with  $c\equiv 1$ ,  $w:=\sigma/\rho$  is the equation of state, and  $\hat{\rho}:=\rho(x)+\sigma(x)=\rho(x)(1+w)$  is the total energy density, which consists of the rest energy density,  $\rho(x)$ , and the pressure,  $\sigma(x):=n\partial\rho(x)/\partial n-\rho(x)$ , being  $n:=\mathrm{d}\rho/\mathrm{d}V$  the particle number density. Since  $P=\rho[(1+w)-4w]=\rho(1-3w)$ , the

matter tensor is

$$\mathfrak{P}_{\alpha\beta} := P_{\alpha\beta} - \frac{P}{2} g_{\alpha\beta} \approx (1+w)\rho(x) \underbrace{\left(u_{\alpha}u_{\beta} - \frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{1-w}{1+w}\right)\eta_{\alpha\beta}\right)}_{U_{\alpha\beta}(w)}, \tag{A5}$$

with  $w \geq 0$  and  $U_{\alpha\beta}(w) := u_{\alpha}u_{\beta} - \frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{1-w}{1+w}\right)\eta_{\alpha\beta}$ . Thus, the solution of the first-order Einstein equations (Eq. A3) is given by the Green function  $\Phi_{\alpha\beta}$  with d'Alembert operator  $\partial_{\gamma}\partial^{\gamma}$  whose application is proportional to  $\delta^{3}(\vec{r})$  in a similar way to the Lienard-Wiechert fields, that is,

$$-\partial_{\gamma}\partial^{\gamma}\Phi_{\alpha\beta}(\vec{r},t) \approx 16\pi G \Theta(t) \delta^{3}(\vec{r}) \hat{m} U_{\alpha\beta}(w)$$

$$\Phi_{\alpha\beta}(\vec{r},t) \approx -16\pi G \frac{1}{4\pi r} \hat{m} U_{\alpha\beta}(w) + K_{\alpha\beta} \approx 4\phi(r)U_{\alpha\beta}(w) + K_{\alpha\beta},$$
(A6)

where  $\phi(r) := -G\hat{m}/r$  is the static potential by neglecting the Lienard-Wiechert retarded term,  $\hat{m} := (1+w)m$ , and  $K_{\alpha\beta}$  are constants of integration. For purely static dust  $(w=0, u_0=1, u_i=0 \text{ for } i \in \{1,2,3\})$ , and by recalling that  $\eta_{\alpha\beta} = \text{diag}(1,-1,-1,-1)$ , we have the following.

$$\Phi_{00} = \Phi_{ii} = 2\phi(r) + K = -\frac{2Gm}{r} + K,$$
(A7)

where  $K := K_{00} = K_{ii}$ . Therefore, the Newtonian gravitation field is recovered, and the perturbation  $\Phi_{\alpha\beta}$ . On the other hand, any double-copy perturbation requires that w = 1, whence

$$\Phi_{\alpha\beta} \approx 4\phi(r)u_{\alpha}u_{\beta} + K_{\alpha\beta}.\tag{A8}$$

Derivation from the Lagrangian formulation. The classical Newtonian gravity can be obtained by using the extremal theory for the first order perturbation of the metric g. Let m and  $x^{\alpha}$  be the mass and the position, respectively, of a test point particle (with state  $w_m$ ) living in a spacetime perturbed by a (source) mass M (with state w). The action functional for this particle is

$$S = \int m d\tau = \int m d\lambda \sqrt{g_{\mu\nu} \frac{dx^{\mu}}{d\lambda} \frac{dx^{\nu}}{d\lambda}} \approx \int \frac{m}{2} g_{\mu\nu} u^{\mu} u^{\nu} d\tau, \tag{A9}$$

where  $u^{\mu} := dx^{\nu}/d\lambda$  and the homomorphism between  $\delta\sqrt{\bullet} = 0$  and  $\frac{1}{2}\delta\bullet = 0$  has been used. Now, the gravitational field is  $\phi := -G\hat{M}/r < 0$ , with  $|g_{\alpha\alpha}| \le 1$  (classical spacetime gravity), and the Lagrangian functional is

$$L = \frac{m}{2} g_{\alpha\beta} u^{\alpha} u^{\beta} \approx \frac{m}{2} \left( \eta_{\alpha\beta} + 4\phi(r) \left( u_{\alpha} u_{\beta} - \left( \frac{1-w}{1+w} \right) \frac{\eta_{\alpha\beta}}{2} \right) \right) u^{\alpha} u^{\beta}$$

$$= \frac{m}{2} \eta_{\alpha\beta} u^{\alpha} u^{\beta} + m \left( \frac{1+3w}{1+w} \right) \phi(r) = \frac{m}{2} \eta_{\alpha\beta} u^{\alpha} u^{\beta} + m I_{w} \phi(r),$$
(A10)

where  $I_w:=(1+3w)/(1+w)$ . The corresponding Euler–Lagrange equations are the geodesic equations,  $du^{\mu}/d\tau=-\Gamma^{\mu}_{\alpha\beta}u^{\alpha}u^{\beta}$ , but this approach leads to

$$\frac{d}{d\tau} \frac{\partial L}{\partial u^{\alpha}} - \frac{\partial L}{\partial x^{\alpha}} = 0 \quad \Rightarrow \quad f := m \frac{du_{\alpha}}{d\tau} = m I_w \frac{\partial \phi(r)}{\partial x^{\alpha}}. \tag{A11}$$

which corresponds to the classical Newtonian force at the limit w = 0 (purely dust particles). By taking spherical coordinates with radius r, the classical gravitational energy is defined by the work,

$$m'(r) := \int_{r_m}^r f(r')dr' = mI_w \int_{r_m}^r \frac{\partial \phi(r')}{\partial r'} dr' = mI_w \Delta \phi(r), \tag{A12}$$

where  $r_m$  is the origin of the energy potential and  $\Delta \phi(r) := \phi(r) - \phi(r_m)$ . It is usual to choose  $r_m \to \infty$  as the energy origin, but we purposely set  $r_m = \mathrm{G}I_w m$  or  $r_m = \mathrm{G}I_w \hat{M}$ , were w depends on the source M. Therefore, the (semi-)classical gravitational-energy perturbation is

$$m'(r) = mI_w \left( -\frac{G\hat{M}}{r} + \frac{G\hat{M}}{r_m} \right). \tag{A13}$$

The total potential energy for a test point particle depends on the origin chosen. If  $r_m = \mathrm{G}I_w\hat{M}$  is set as the source origin, then the semi-classical potential energy,  $m'(r) = m + m\phi(r)$ , approaches to  $\lim_{r\to\infty} m'(r) = m$ , i.e., the test particle self-energy. By changing the origin to the position of the test particle,  $r_m = \mathrm{G}I_w m$ , the total energy,  $m'(r) = M + m\phi(r)$ , represents the total source energy when  $\lim_{r\to\infty} m'(r) = M$ . Therefore, for both cases, the total contribution of gravity is zero. In any way, the kinetic and gravitational energies in GR depend on the reference system or the connection. For instance, in teleparallel gravities it is found that the total energy of coupled matter and gravity is proportional to the 3-space Ricci scalar up to a first-order perturbation [95].

#### A.2 Linearized gravitomagnetism

Separable perturbation. Let  $\Phi_{\alpha\beta}(t,r)$  be a two-particle metric perturbation that depends on time t and on the relative position of the point particles, r. By assuming that the only dependence in t is given by the 4-velocity,  $u_{\alpha}=u_{\alpha}(t)$ , the solution to the first-order Einstein field equations for perfect fluids is quasi-stationary, i.e., it is similar to the Eq. A6. This implies that, like the stress-energy source tensor  $P_{\alpha\beta}=\hat{\rho}u_{\alpha}u_{\beta}-\frac{w}{1+w}\hat{\rho}\eta_{\alpha\beta}$  and the source tensor  $P_{\alpha\beta}-\frac{1}{2}P\eta_{\alpha\beta}=\hat{\rho}u_{\alpha}u_{\beta}-\frac{1-w}{2(1+w)}\hat{\rho}\eta_{\alpha\beta}$ , the metric perturbation can be decomposed into two terms: a term  $\bar{A}_{\alpha\beta}$  proportional to the 4-velocity tensor,  $u_{\alpha}u_{\beta}$  (for instance, using a 4-potential,  $\bar{A}_{\beta}:=\bar{A}u_{\beta}$  with static field  $\bar{A}:=2\sqrt{-\phi}$ ), and another term  $\bar{B}_{\alpha\beta}$  proportional to the flat metric tensor,  $\eta_{\alpha\beta}$ , and to another static field,  $\bar{B}$  (see, for instance, Eq. A6). Therefore,

$$\Phi_{\alpha\beta} \approx \bar{A}_{\alpha\beta} + \bar{B}_{\alpha\beta}, \quad \bar{A}_{\alpha\beta} := \bar{A}_{\alpha}\bar{A}_{\beta}, \quad \bar{B}_{\alpha\beta} := -\bar{B}^2\eta_{\alpha\beta}, \tag{A14}$$

where one can identify the perturbation  $\bar{A}_{\alpha\beta}$  as in the Kaluza–Kein metric, but in four dimensions, that is, as a double-copy linearized gravity [27].

Maxwell-like equations. The first order Einstein field equations (Eq. A3) for quasistationary perfect fluids can be split into two parts:

$$\partial_{\gamma}\partial^{\gamma}\bar{A}_{\alpha\beta} \approx -16\pi G\hat{\rho}u_{\alpha}u_{\beta},$$
 (A15)

$$\partial_{\gamma}\partial^{\gamma}\bar{B}_{\alpha\beta} \approx 16\pi G \frac{1-w}{2(w+1)}\hat{\rho}\eta_{\alpha\beta},$$
 (A16)

where the harmonic coordinates condition has been chosen. Taking w=1, Eq. A15 is very similar to the Maxwell equations in the Lorentz gauge when replacing the electric 4-current,  $j^{\mu} := \hat{\rho}u^{\mu}$ , by a tensor,  $J^{\mu\nu} := \hat{\rho}u^{\mu}u^{\nu}$ .

Lorentz-like force. Similar dynamics to the Lorentz force can be obtained from the geodesic equations at the first order:

$$\frac{du^{\gamma}}{d\tau} \approx -\Gamma^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta}{}^{(1)}u^{\alpha}u^{\beta} \approx -(\Gamma^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta}{}^{(A)} + \Gamma^{\gamma}_{\alpha\beta}{}^{(B)})u^{\alpha}u^{\beta},\tag{A17}$$

where  $\Gamma_{\alpha\beta}^{\gamma}{}^{(A)}$  and  $\Gamma_{\alpha\beta}^{\gamma}{}^{(B)}$  are the first order Christoffel symbols for the metric perturbations  $\bar{A}_{\alpha\beta}$  and  $\bar{B}_{\alpha\beta}$ , respectively.

By multiplying  $u^{\alpha}u^{\beta}$  on both sides of the equations, and by recalling that  $u_{\gamma}\partial_{\nu}u^{\gamma}=0$  and  $u^{\alpha}\partial_{\alpha}\bar{A}=u^{\alpha}\partial_{\alpha}\bar{B}=0$ , where  $\bar{A}$  and  $\bar{B}$  are static fields, the following equation is obtained:

$$\frac{du^{\gamma}}{d\tau} \approx \bar{A}^{\mu} \bar{F}_{\mu}^{\ \gamma} + \bar{B} \partial^{\gamma} \bar{B},\tag{A18}$$

where  $\bar{F}_{\beta\nu} := \partial_{\beta}\bar{A}_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu}\bar{A}_{\beta}$ . The case  $\bar{B} = 0$  is equivalent to the Lorentz force law. The gravitational Lorentz force can be also obtained by using a Lagrangian functional with B = 0, that is,  $\phi = -\bar{A}^2/2 = -\eta_{\alpha\beta}\bar{A}^{\alpha}\bar{A}^{\beta}/2$ . In this case, we have

$$L \approx \frac{m}{2} g_{\alpha\beta} u^{\alpha} \beta \approx \frac{m}{2} (1 - \bar{A}^2) \eta_{\alpha\beta} u^{\alpha} u^{\beta}. \tag{A19}$$

The corresponding Euler–Lagrange equations (Eq. A11) are

$$\frac{d}{d\tau} \left( mu_{\alpha} - m\bar{A}\bar{A}_{\alpha} \right) + m\bar{A}^{\gamma} \frac{\partial \bar{A}_{\gamma}}{\partial x^{\alpha}} = 0,$$

$$\frac{d}{d\tau} \left( mu_{\alpha} \right) - m\bar{A}^{\gamma} \frac{\partial A_{\alpha}}{\partial x^{\gamma}} + m\bar{A}^{\gamma} \frac{\partial \bar{A}_{\gamma}}{\partial x^{\alpha}} = \frac{d}{d\tau} \left( mu_{\alpha} \right) - m\bar{A}^{\gamma} \bar{F}_{\gamma\alpha} = 0,$$
(A20)

where the conditions  $d\bar{A}/d\tau = 0$  and  $d/d\tau = u^{\gamma}\partial_{\gamma}$  have been used.

# Appendix B Second-order of point Lorentz force

From the exact solution of the metric (Eq. 52), the Lagrangian reads

$$L = \frac{m}{2} g_{\alpha\beta} u_2^{\alpha} u_2^{\beta} = \frac{m}{2} \eta_{\alpha\beta} u_2^{\alpha} u_2^{\beta} + A_1^{\gamma} q_2 u_{2\gamma} - \frac{4\pi G}{k} m A_1^{\gamma} A_{2\gamma}$$
 (B21)

The corresponding Euler-Lagrange equations are

$$\frac{d}{d\tau}(mu_{2\alpha}) + q_2u_2^{\gamma}\frac{\partial A_{1\alpha}}{\partial x_2^{\gamma}} - q_2u_2^{\gamma}\frac{\partial A_{1\gamma}}{\partial x_2^{\alpha}} + \frac{4\pi G}{k}m\frac{\partial}{\partial x_2^{\alpha}}(A_1^{\gamma}A_{2\gamma})$$

$$= \frac{d}{d\tau}(mu_{2\alpha}) + q_2u_2^{\gamma}\mathscr{F}_{\gamma\alpha} + \frac{4\pi G}{k}m\frac{\partial}{\partial x_2^{\alpha}}(A_1^{\gamma}A_{2\gamma}) = 0,$$
(B22)

which correspond to the second-order correction of the Lorentz force. For instance, let  $A_{2\gamma} = kq_2/r$  be constant when the distance is r = 1m with respect to a proton  $(m_p = 938 \text{MeV}, q = 1\text{e})$  where a Synchrotron is placed. Therefore

$$\Delta \left( m_p u_{2\alpha} \right) = -q_2 u_2^{\gamma} \mathscr{F}_{\gamma\alpha} \, \Delta \tau + 4\pi G \frac{m_p}{rc^4} q_2 u_{2\gamma} \frac{\partial A_1^{\gamma}}{\partial x_2^{\alpha}} \, \Delta \tau. \tag{B23}$$

Notice that the light speed  $c \equiv 1$  is highlighted only to conveniently remind the units, although natural units are chosen in this work. To estimate the order of magnitude of the correction, one can take for instance a proton accelerated by a Synchrotron up to  $m_p \, u_{2\alpha} = 469 \text{GeV} = 500 \, m_p$ , that is, a relativistic 4-velocity of  $u_{2\alpha} = \gamma v_{\alpha} = 500$ , where  $v_{\alpha} = 0.999998$  and  $\gamma = 1/\sqrt{1-v_{\alpha}^2}$ . Therefore,  $-q_2 u_{2\gamma} \mathcal{F}_{\gamma\alpha} \, \Delta \tau \sim q_2 u_{2\gamma} \partial A_1^{\gamma}/\partial x_2^{\alpha} \, \Delta \tau \sim 500 \text{GeV}$ , and the final order of magnitude is

$$\Delta (m_p u_{2\alpha}) \sim -q_2 u_2^{\gamma} \mathscr{F}_{\gamma\alpha} \Delta \tau \left(1 - 4\pi G \frac{m_p}{rc^4}\right),$$
 (B24)

which is a correction by gravity absolutely negligible for the proton.

#### References

- [1] Wheeler, J.A.: Curved empty space-time as the building material of the physical world: An assessment. In: Nagel, E., Suppes, P., Tarski, A. (eds.) Logic, Methodology and Philosophy of Science. Studies in Logic and the Foundations of Mathematics, vol. 44, pp. 361–374. Elsevier, Amsterdam (1966). https://doi.org/10.1016/S0049-237X(09)70604-4 . https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0049237X09706044
- [2] Wheeler, J.A.: Geometrodynamics and the problem of motion. Rev. Mod. Phys. **33**(1), 63–78 (1961) https://doi.org/10.1103/RevModPhys.33.63
- [3] Einstein, A.: Riemann-Geometrie mit Aufrechterhaltung des Begriffes des Fernparallelismus, pp. 217–221. John Wiley and Sons,

- Ltd, Chichester (1928). https://doi.org/10.1002/3527608958.ch36 https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/3527608958.ch36
- [4] Sauer, T.: Field equations in teleparallel space—time: Einstein's fernparallelismus approach toward unified field theory. Historia Mathematica  $\bf 33(4)$ , 399–439 (2006) https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hm.2005.11.005 . Special Issue on Geometry and its Uses in Physics, 1900-1930
- [5] Trukhanova, M.I., Shipov, G.: Geometrical interpretation of the pilot wave theory and manifestation of spinor fields. Progr. Theor. Exp. Phys. **2020**(9), 093–01 (2020) https://doi.org/10.1093/ptep/ptaa106 https://academic.oup.com/ptep/article-pdf/2020/9/093A01/33774491/ptaa106.pdf
- [6] Hohmann, M.: In: Pfeifer, C., Lämmerzahl, C. (eds.) Teleparallel Gravity, pp. 145–198. Springer, Cham (2023)
- [7] Dongen, J.: Einstein's Unification. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (2011). http://www.cambridge.org/9780521883467
- [8] Delphenich, D.H. (ed.): Selected Papers on Teleparallelism. Neo-Classical Press, Spring Valley, OH (2013). https://neo-classical-physics.info/uploads/3/0/6/5/3065888/selected\_papers\_on\_teleparallelism.pdf
- [9] Capozziello, S., Laurentis, M.D., Garufi, F., Milano, L.: Relativistic orbits with gravitomagnetic corrections. Physica Scripta 79(2), 025901 (2009) https://doi.org/10.1088/0031-8949/79/02/025901
- [10] Bakopoulos, A., Kanti, P.: From gem to electromagnetism. Gen. Rel. Grav. 46, 1742 (2014) https://doi.org/10.1007/s10714-014-1742-y
- [11] Chatterjee, D., Chakraborty, C., Bandyopadhyay, D.: Gravitomagnetic effect in magnetized neutron stars. J. Cosmol. Astropart. Phys. **2017**(01), 062 (2017) https://doi.org/10.1088/1475-7516/2017/01/062
- [12] Adamek, J., Barrera-Hinojosa, C., Bruni, M., Li, B., Macpherson, H.J., Mertens, J.B.: Numerical solutions to einstein's equations in a shearing-dust universe: a code comparison. Class. Quant. Grav. **37**(15), 154001 (2020) https://doi.org/10.1088/1361-6382/ab939b
- [13] Hayashi, K., Shirafuji, T.: New general relativity. Phys. Rev. D **19**, 3524–3553 (1979) https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevD.19.3524
- [14] Sahin, I.: Zero-mass limit of  $\mathbf{a}$ dirac spinor with general spin orientation. European Journal of Physics **37**(6), 065404 (2016)https://doi.org/10.1088/0143-0807/37/6/065404

- [15] Schwartz, P.K.: Teleparallel newton-cartan gravity. Class. Quant. Grav. **40**(10), 105008 (2023) https://doi.org/10.1088/1361-6382/accc02
- [16] Williams, L.L.: Lagrangian of the kaluza energy-momentum tensor. Adv. Math. Physics. (2020) https://doi.org/10.1155/2020/1263723
- [17] Ferrari, J., Griego, J., Falco, F.: The kaluza–klein theory and four-dimensional spacetime. Gen. Rel. Grav. (1989) https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00756185
- [18] Krasnov, K., Percacci, R.: Gravity and unification: a review. Class. Quant. Grav. **35**(14), 143001 (2018) https://doi.org/10.1088/1361-6382/aac58d
- [19] Anderson, L.B., Wheeler, J.T.: Yang-mills gravity in biconformal space. Class. Quant. Grav. **24**(2), 475 (2006) https://doi.org/10.1088/0264-9381/24/2/012
- [20] Guo, S., Han, Y., Li, G.-P.: Joule–thomson expansion of a specific black hole in f(r) gravity coupled with yang–mills field. Class. Quant. Grav. **37**(8), 085016 (2020) https://doi.org/10.1088/1361-6382/ab77ec
- [21] Bern, Z., Dennen, T., Huang, Y.-T., Kiermaier, M.: Gravity as the square of gauge theory. Phys. Rev. D **82**, 065003 (2010) https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevD.82.065003
- [22] Bern, Z., Carrasco, J.J.M., Johansson, H.: Perturbative quantum gravity as a double copy of gauge theory. Phys. Rev. Lett. **105**, 061602 (2010) https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.105.061602
- [23] Borsten, L., Duff, M.J.: Gravity as the square of yang-mills? Physica Scripta **90**(10), 108012 (2015) https://doi.org/10.1088/0031-8949/90/10/108012
- [24] Anastasiou, A., Borsten, L., Duff, M.J., Hughes, M.J., Marrani, A., Nagy, S., Zoccali, M.: Twin supergravities from yang-mills theory squared. Phys. Rev. D 96, 026013 (2017) https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevD.96.026013
- [25] Borsten, L.: Gravity as the square of gauge theory: a review. Rivista del Nuovo Cimento 43(3), 97–186 (2020) https://doi.org/10.1007/s40766-020-00003-6 . Publisher Copyright: © 2020, Società Italiana di Fisica.
- [26] Monteiro, R., O'Connell, D., Veiga, D.P.e.a.: Classical solutions and their double copy in split signature. Journal of High Energy Physics (2021) https://doi.org/10.1007/jhep05(2021)268
- [27] Gürses, M., Tekin, В.: Classical double Kerr-schild-kundt copy: metrics from yang-mills theory. Phys. Rev. D **98**,  $126017 \quad (2018)$ https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevD.98.126017
- [28] Tseytlin, A.A.: Born–Infeld Action, Supersymmetry and String Theory, pp. 417–452. World Scientific, Singapore (2000). https://doi.org/10.1142/9789812793850\_

- [29] Kogan, I.I., Polyakov, D.: Dbi action from closed strings d-brane second quantization. Int. J. Mod. Phys. https://doi.org/10.1142/S0217751X03013715 1827 - 1842(2003)https://arxiv.org/abs/hep-th/0208036
- [30] Tamang, A., Potapov, A.A., Lukmanova, R., Izmailov, R., Nandi, K.K.: On the generalized wormhole in the eddington-inspired born-infeld gravity. Class. Quant. Grav. 32(23), 235028 (2015) https://doi.org/10.1088/0264-9381/32/23/235028 https://arxiv.org/pdf/1512.01451.pdf
- [31] Ashtekar, A., Reuter, M., Rovelli, C.: From General Relativity to Quantum Gravity (2014)
- [32] Itin, Y.: Maxwell-type behaviour from geometrical struca Classical Gravity and **23**(10), 3361 (2006)ture. Quantum https://doi.org/10.1088/0264-9381/23/10/008
- [33] Aldrovandi, R., Pereira, J.G., Vu, K.H.: Gravity and the Quantum: Are they Reconcilable? AIP Conference Proceedings **810**(1), 217–228 (2006) https://doi.org/10.1063/1.2158724
- [34] Füzfa, A.: How current loops and solenoids curve spacetime. Phys. Rev. D 93, 024014 (2016) https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevD.93.024014
- [35] Pozetti, B.M.: Boundary maps and maximal representations of complex hyperbolic lattices in su (m, n). Doctoral thesis, ETH Zurich, Zürich (2014). https://doi.org/10.3929/ethz-a-010322700 . Diss., Eidgenössische Technische Hochschule ETH Zürich, Nr. 22275.
- [36] Díaz-Ramos, J.C., Domínguez-Vázquez, M., Hashinaga, T.: Homogeneous lagrangian foliations on complex space forms. Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 151, 823–833 (2023) https://doi.org/10.1090/proc/16144 http://xtsunxet.usc.es/carlos/research/2010.11877.pdf
- [37] Lambert, N., Lipstein, A., Mouland, R.e.a.: Five-dimensional non-lorentzian conformal field theories and their relation to six-dimensions. J. High Energ. Phys. 2021, 53 (2021) https://doi.org/10.1007/JHEP03(2021)053 https://arxiv.org/abs/1904.07547
- [38] Lambert, N., Mouland, R., Orchard, T.: Non-lorentzian su(1, n) space-time symmetry in various dimensions. Frontiers in Physics 10 (2022) https://doi.org/10.3389/fphy.2022.864800
- [39] Mouland, R.: Non-Lorentzian supersymmetric models and M-Theory branes. PhD thesis, King's Coll. London (2021). https://inspirehep.net/literature/1919194

- [40] Lipstein, A., Orchard, T.: Yangian symmetry in five dimensions. Phys. Rev. Lett. 129, 231602 (2022) https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevLett.129.231602 https://arxiv.org/pdf/2206.01668.pdf
- [41] Huang, X.-B.: Unification of gravitation, gauge field and dark energy. Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 21(06), 1341–1357 (2006) https://doi.org/10.1142/S0217751X06028874 https://arxiv.org/abs/hep-th/0410266
- [42] Pereira, J.G.: Lorentz connections and gravitation. AIP Conference Proceedings 1483(1), 239–259 (2012) https://doi.org/10.1063/1.4756972 https://arxiv.org/abs/1210.0379
- [43] Izaurieta, F., Rodríguez, E., Valdivia, O.: Linear and second-order geometry perturbations on spacetimes with torsion. Eur. Phys. J. C 79, 337 (2019) https://doi.org/10.1140/epjc/s10052-019-6852-y
- [44] Krššák, M., Hoogen, R.J., Pereira, J.G., Böhmer, C.G., Coley, A.A.: Teleparallel theories of gravity: illuminating a fully invariant approach. Class. Quant. Grav. **36**(18), 183001 (2019) https://doi.org/10.1088/1361-6382/ab2e1f
- [45] Nazavari, N., Saaidi, K., Mohammadi, A.: Wormhole solution in modified teleparallel-rastall gravity and energy conditions. Gen. Rel. Grav. **55**(3), 45 (2023) https://doi.org/10.1007/s10714-023-03093-9
- [46] Bhatti, M.Z., Yousaf, M., Yousaf, Z.: Novel junction conditions in modified gravity. Gen. Rel. Grav. 55(16) (2023) https://doi.org/10.1007/s10714-023-03069-9
- [47] Andrade, V.C., Guillen, L.C.T., Pereira, J.G.: Teleparallel Gravity: An Overview (2000). https://doi.org/10.48550/arXiv.gr-qc/0011087
- [48] Guzman, M.-J.: The Hamiltonian constraint in the symmetric teleparallel equivalent of general relativity (2024). https://arxiv.org/abs/2311.01424
- [49] Fontanini, M., Huguet, E., Le Delliou, M.: Teleparallel gravity equivalent of general relativity as a gauge theory: Translation or cartan connection? Phys. Rev. D 99, 064006 (2019) https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevD.99.064006
- [50] Andrade, V.C., Pereira, J.G.: Gravitational lorentz force and the description of the gravitational interaction. Phys. Rev. D 56, 4689–4695 (1997) https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevD.56.4689
- [51] Gu, Y.-Q.: Space-time geometry and some applications of clifford algebra in physics. Adv. Appl. Clifford Algebras 28, 79 (2018) https://doi.org/10.1007/s00006-018-0896-1
- [52] Gu, Y.-Q.: Space-time geometry and some applications of clifford algebra in physics. Adv. Appl. Clifford Algebras 28, 37 (2018)

#### https://doi.org/10.1007/s00006-018-0852-0

- [53] Friedman, Y.: A physically meaningful relativistic description of the spin state of an electron. Symmetry **13**(10) (2021) https://doi.org/10.3390/sym13101853
- [54] Chappell, J.M., Hartnett, J.G., Iannella, N., Iqbal, A., Berkahn, D.L., Abbott, D.: A new derivation of the minkowski metric. J. Phys. Commun. 7(6), 065001 (2023) https://doi.org/10.1088/2399-6528/acd986
- [55] Kobayashi, S., Nomizu, K.: Foundations of Differential Geometry. Foundations of Differential Geometry, vol. v. 1. Interscience Publishers, ??? (1963)
- [56] Tseytfin, A.A.: On gauge theories for non-semisimple groups. Nuclear Physics B **450**(1), 231–250 (1995) https://doi.org/10.1016/0550-3213(95)00327-O
- [57] Weinberg, S.: The Quantum Theory of Fields: Volume 2, Modern Applications. Cambridge University Press, ??? (2005). https://books.google.de/books?id=-sv5tQEACAAJ
- C.M., Tonero, A., [58] Fabbrichesi, Μ., Nieto, Ugolotti, Asymp- $\operatorname{safe}$ su(5)Phys. Rev. D 103, 095026 (2021)gut. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevD.103.095026
- [59] Thierry-Mieg, J.: Geometrical reinterpretation of Faddeev-Popov ghost particles and BRS transformations. J. Mathem. Phys. **21**(12), 2834–2838 (1980) https://doi.org/10.1063/1.524385
- ghosts [60] Eichhorn, A.: Faddeev-popov gravity in quantum beyond perturbation theory. Phys. Rev. D 87, 124016 (2013)https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevD.87.124016
- [61] Arnowitt, R., Deser, S., Misner, C.W.: Dynamical structure and definition of energy in general relativity. Phys. Rev. 116, 1322–1330 (1959) https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRev.116.1322
- [62] DeWitt, J.A. C-M.and Wheeler: Battelle rencontres-1967 lectures in mathematics and physics (seattle). Published in New York (1968)
- [63] Soo, C., Yu, H.-L.: General Relativity without paradigm of space-time covariance, and resolution of the problem of time. Progr. Theor. Exp. Phys. 2014(1), 013-01 (2014) https://doi.org/10.1093/ptep/ptt109 https://academic.oup.com/ptep/article-pdf/2014/1/013E01/4431969/ptt109.pdf
- [64] Dressel, J., Bliokh, K.Y., Nori, F.: Spacetime algebra Physics tool for electromagnetism. Reports as powerful **589**. 1 - 71(2015)https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physrep.2015.06.001

- https://arxiv.org/pdf/1411.5002.pdf. Spacetime algebra as a powerful tool for electromagnetism
- [65] Alfonsi, White, C.D., Wikeley, S.: Topology and wilson lines: global aspects of the double copy. J. High Energ. 2020, 91 (2020)https://doi.org/10.1007/JHEP07(2020)091 Phys. https://arxiv.org/pdf/2004.07181.pdf
- [66] Fröhlich, J., Gauge Werner, P.: theory of topological of matter. Europhysics Letters **101**(4), 47007 (2013)phases https://doi.org/10.1209/0295-5075/101/47007
- [67] Badía-Majós, A., Cariñena, J.F., López, C.:Geometric treatment electromagnetic phenomena inconducting materials: variational principles. J. Phys. A: Mathem. Gen. 39(47), 14699(2006)https://doi.org/10.1088/0305-4470/39/47/013
- [68] Sachs, M.: A symmetric-tensor-antisymmetric-tensor theory of gravitation and electromagnetism from a quaternion representation of general relativity. Il Nuovo Cimento B Series 10 55, 199–219 (1968) https://doi.org/10.1007/bf02711556
- [69] Crater, H.W., Labello, J., Rubenstein, S.: Schwarzschild solution of the generally covariant quaternionic field equations of sachs. Eur. Phys. J. Plus **126** (2011) https://doi.org/10.1140/epjp/i2011-11016-x
- [70] Schmeikal, B.: Minimal spin gauge theory. Adv. Appl. Clifford Algebras 11, 63–80 (2001) https://doi.org/10.1007/BF03042039
- [71] Schmeikal, B.: Transposition in Clifford Algebra: SU(3) from Reorientation Invariance. Progress in Mathematical Physics, vol. 34. Birkhäuser Boston, ??? (2004). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4612-2044-2.23
- [72] Red'Kov, V.M., Bogush, A.A., Tokarevskaya, N.: On parametrization of the linear gl(4, c) and unitary su(4) groups in terms of dirac matrices. SIGMA **021**, 46 (2008) https://doi.org/10.3842/SIGMA.2008.021
- [73] Vaz, J. Jr., Rocha, R. Jr.: Introduction Clifford An to Oxford ??? Algebras and Spinors. University Press, (2016).https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780198782926.001.0001 https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780198782926.001.0001
- [74] Marsch, E., Narita, Y.: Fermion unification model based on the intrinsic su(8) symmetry of a generalized dirac equation. Frontiers in Physics 3 (2015) https://doi.org/10.3389/fphy.2015.00082
- [75] Barbieri, R., Tesi, A..: B-decay anomalies in pati-salam su(4). Eur. Phys. J. C **78**, 193 (2018) https://doi.org/10.1140/epjc/s10052-018-5680-9

- [76] Khruschev, V.V.: Confinement and U(1,3) symmetry of color particles in a complex phase space (2004). https://doi.org/10.48550/arXiv.hep-ph/0311346
- [77] Margolin, A.E., Strazhev, V.I.: Yang-mills field quantization with non-compact semi-simple gauge group. Mod. Phys. Lett. A 2747 - 2752**07**(29), (1992)https://doi.org/10.1142/S0217732392002214 https://doi.org/10.1142/S0217732392002214
- [78] Castro, C.: A clifford cl(5, c) unified gauge field theory of conformal gravity, maxwell and u(4)  $\times$  u(4) yang-mills in 4d. Adv. Appl. Clifford Algebras **22**, 1–21 (2012) https://doi.org/10.1007/s00006-011-0300-x
- [79] Cembranos, J.A.R., Diez-Valle, P.: Double SU(4) model (2019). https://doi.org/10.48550/arXiv.1903.03209
- [80] Almeida, J.B.: Standard-model symmetry in complexified spacetime algebra (2003). https://doi.org/10.48550/arXiv.math/0307165
- [81] Ferretti, G.: Uv completions of partial compositeness: the case for a su(4) gauge group. J. High Energ. Phys. **2014**, 142 (2014) https://doi.org/10.1007/JHEP06(2014)142
- [82] Cossu, G., Del Debbio, L., Panero, M.e.a.: Strong dynamics with matter in multiple representations: Su(4) gauge theory with fundamental and sextet fermions. Eur. Phys. J. C **79**, 638 (2019) https://doi.org/10.1140/epjc/s10052-019-7137-1
- [83] Gertov, H., Nelson, A.E., Perko, A.e.a.: Lattice-friendly gauge completion of a composite higgs with top partners. J. High Energ. Phys. **2019**, 181 (2019) https://doi.org/10.1007/JHEP02(2019)181
- physics). K.: Heavy ions (high-energy In: Mevers. Encyclopedia of Physical Science and Technology (Third (ed.)Edition), Third edition edn., pp. 293 - 307.Academic Press, New York (2003).https://doi.org/10.1016/B0-12-227410-5/00313-6 https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/B0122274105003136
- [85] Arcos, Andrade, V.C., Pereira, J.G.: H.I., Torsion and gravitation: new Int. J. Mod. Phys. D **13**(05), view. (2004)807 - 818https://doi.org/10.1142/S0218271804003858 https://doi.org/10.1142/S0218271804003858
- [86] Harko, T.: The matter lagrangian and the energy-momentum tensor in modified gravity with nonminimal coupling between matter and geometry. Phys. Rev. D 81, 044021 (2010) https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevD.81.044021
- [87] Giorgi, E.: Boundedness and decay for the teukolsky equation of spin  $\pm 1$  on reissner–nordström spacetime: the  $\ell=1$  spherical mode. Class. Quant. Grav.

- **36**(20), 205001 (2019) https://doi.org/10.1088/1361-6382/ab3c03
- [88] Monjo, R.: Study of the observational compatibility of an inhomogeneous cosmology with linear expansion according to sne ia. Phys. Rev. D **96**, 103505 (2017) https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRevD.96.103505
- [89] Monjo, R., Campoamor-Stursberg, R.: Lagrangian density and local symmetries of inhomogeneous hyperconical universes. Class. Quant. Grav. 37(20), 205015 (2020) https://doi.org/10.1088/1361-6382/abadaf
- [90] Krasnikov, N.V.: Nonlocal su(5) gut. Mod. Phys. Lett. A  $\bf 36(15)$ , 2150104 (2021) https://doi.org/10.1142/S0217732321501042 https://doi.org/10.1142/S0217732321501042
- [91] Monjo, R., Campoamor-Stursberg, R.: Geometric perspective for explaining hubble tension: theoretical and observational aspects. Class. Quant. Grav. 40(19), 195006 (2023) https://doi.org/10.1088/1361-6382/aceacc
- [92] Monjo, R.: What if the universe expands linearly? a local general relativity to solve the "zero active mass" problem. Astrophys. J. 967(1), 66 (2024) https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/ad3df7
- [93] Skagerstam, B.-S.K., Eriksson, K.-E., Rekdal, P.K.: Quantum field theory with classical sources—linearized quantum gravity. Class. Quant. Grav. **36**(1), 015011 (2018) https://doi.org/10.1088/1361-6382/aaf113
- [94] Brown, J.D.: Action functionals for relativistic perfect fluids. Class. Quant. Grav. **10**(8), 1579 (1993) https://doi.org/10.1088/0264-9381/10/8/017
- [95] Abedi, H., Salti, M.: Multiple field modified gravity and localized energy in teleparallel framework. Gen. Rel. Grav. 47, 93 (2015) https://doi.org/10.1007/s10714-015-1935-z